DEF 14A 1 cblfinal2015annualmeetingp.htm DEF 14A
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934
Filed by the Registrant [X]
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant [ ]
Check the appropriate box:
[ ] Preliminary Proxy Statement
[ ] Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
[X] Definitive Proxy Statement
[ ] Definitive Additional Materials
[ ] Soliciting Material Under § 240.14a-12
CBL & ASSOCIATES PROPERTIES, INC.
(Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

[X] | No fee required

[ ] | Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14(a)-6(i)(1) and 0-11

(1) | Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:

(2) | Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:

(3) | Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11

(set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):

(4) | Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:

(5) | Total fee paid:

[ ] | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.

[ ] | Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

(1) | Amount Previously Paid:

(2) | Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

(3) | Filing Party:

(4) | Date Filed:

March 27, 2015
Dear Stockholder:
You are cordially invited to attend the annual meeting of stockholders which will be held at Embassy Suites, 2321 Lifestyle Way, Chattanooga, Tennessee, on Monday, May 4, 2015 at 4:00 p.m. (EDT).
The Notice and Proxy Statement on the following pages contain details concerning the business to come before the meeting. Management will report on current operations and there will be an opportunity for discussion concerning the Company and its activities. Please sign and return your proxy card in the enclosed envelope, or vote your shares by telephone or via the Internet, to ensure that your shares will be represented and voted at the meeting even if you cannot attend. Even if you plan to attend the meeting, you are urged to sign and return the enclosed proxy card, or to vote your shares by telephone or via the Internet in accordance with the instructions on the enclosed proxy card.
I look forward to personally meeting all stockholders who are able to attend.
Sincerely,
Chairman of the Board

CBL & ASSOCIATES PROPERTIES, INC.
NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
May 4, 2015
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of CBL & Associates Properties, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), will be held at Embassy Suites, 2321 Lifestyle Way, Chattanooga, Tennessee, on Monday, May 4, 2015 at 4:00 p.m. (EDT) for the following purposes:

1. | To act on the re-election of the Board of Directors’ eight director nominees to serve for a term of one year and until their respective successors are elected and qualified (“Proposal 1”);

2. | To act upon a proposal to ratify the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP (“Deloitte”) as the independent registered public accountants for the Company’s fiscal year ending December 31, 2015 (“Proposal 2”);

3. | To act upon a proposal for the advisory approval of the compensation of our Named Executive Officers as set forth herein (“Proposal 3”);

4. | To act upon a stockholder proposal, if properly presented at the Annual Meeting, to request that the Board of Directors adopt a proxy access bylaw (“Proposal 4”); and

5. | To consider and act upon any other matters which may properly come before the meeting or any adjournment thereof.

In accordance with the provisions of the Company’s Bylaws, the Board of Directors has fixed the close of business on March 9, 2015, as the record date for the determination of the stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting.
Your attention is directed to the accompanying Proxy Statement.
Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, we urge you to submit your Proxy. To submit your Proxy by mail, please sign, date and promptly return the enclosed Proxy in order to ensure representation of your shares. An addressed envelope for which no postage is required if mailed in the United States is enclosed for that purpose. Alternatively, you may use the toll-free telephone number indicated on the enclosed Proxy to vote by telephone or visit the website indicated on the enclosed Proxy to vote via the Internet. This will not prevent you from voting your shares at the meeting if you desire to do so, as your Proxy is revocable at your option.
By Order of the Board of Directors
President and Chief Executive Officer
Chattanooga, Tennessee
March 27, 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROXY STATEMENT SUMMARY | 1
ANNUAL MEETING AND PROXIES | 4
VOTING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING | 4
Record Date and Shares Entitled to Vote | 4
Quorum Requirements | 4
Votes Necessary to Approve the Proposals | 5
Special Note Regarding Shares Held in Broker Accounts | 5
Voting Procedures | 5
PROPOSAL 1 – ELECTION OF DIRECTORS | 7
Board Nominees | 7
Additional Executive Officers | 13
Other Senior Officers | 14
Operation of the Company’s Business; Certain Aspects of the Company’s Capital Structure | 16
Certain Terms of the Jacobs Acquisition | 16
Corporate Governance Matters | 16
Board of Directors’ Meetings and Committees | 20
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT | 23
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance | 26
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | 27
Compensation Discussion and Analysis | 27
Summary Compensation Table | 42
2014 Grants of Plan-Based Awards | 44
Additional Information Concerning Executive Compensation | 45
2014 Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End | 47
2014 Option Exercises and Stock Vested | 48
Potential Payments Upon Termination | 48
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION | 52
Director Compensation Table | 52
Additional Information Concerning Director Compensation | 53
Equity Compensation Plan Information as of December 31, 2014 | 54
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation | 55
REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE | 55
REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE | 56
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PERSON TRANSACTIONS | 57
PROPOSAL 2 – RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS | 62
PROPOSAL 3 – ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | 63
PROPOSAL 4 – STOCKHOLDER PROPOSAL (IF PROPERLY PRESENTED) | 64
DATE FOR SUBMISSION OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS | 69
HOUSEHOLDING OF PROXY MATERIALS | 69
OTHER BUSINESS OF THE MEETING | 70

PROXY STATEMENT SUMMARY
This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this Proxy Statement. This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider, and you should read the entire Proxy Statement carefully before voting. Page references are supplied in this summary to help you find further information in this Proxy Statement.
Our 2015 Annual Meeting

Time and Date |  | 4:00 p.m. (EDT) on Monday, May 4, 2015
Location |  | Embassy Suites 2321 Lifestyle Way Chattanooga, Tennessee 37421
Record Date |  | March 9, 2015
Voting |  | Each share is entitled to one vote on each matter to be voted upon at our Annual Meeting. You can vote by proxy utilizing any of the following methods:
|  | • Internet: Go to the website shown on your Proxy until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time, the day before our Annual Meeting. • Telephone: As shown on the Proxy you received until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time, the day before our Annual Meeting. • Mail: Mark, sign, date and promptly return your Proxy.
Internet Availability of Materials |  | This Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement, as well as our Annual Report for the Company’s fiscal year ended December 31, 2014, are also available via the internet at: http://cblproperties.com/cbl.nsf/financial_reports.html.

Annual Meeting Proposals and Board Recommendations

Proposal | Board Recommendation | Page Reference
Proposal 1 – Election of Directors | For all nominees | 7
Proposal 2 – Ratification of the selection of Deloitte as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2015 | For | 62
Proposal 3 – Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation | For | 63
Proposal 4 - The Stockholder Proposal (if properly presented at the Annual Meeting) | Against | 64
Transaction of any other business that properly comes before our Annual Meeting |  |

1

Director Nominees (Page 7)

Name | Age | Director Since | Occupation | Independent (Yes/No) | Board Committee Memberships | Other Public Company Boards
Charles B. Lebovitz | 78 | 1993 | Chairman of the Board of the Company | No | Executive* | None
Stephen D. Lebovitz | 54 | 1993 | President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company | No | Executive | None
Gary L. Bryenton | 75 | 2001 | Senior Partner, Baker & Hostetler LLP | Yes | Audit, Nominating/ Corporate Governance* | None
A. Larry Chapman | 68 | 2013 | Retired Executive Vice President and Head of Commercial Real Estate, Wells Fargo & Co. | Yes | Audit ($)*, Compensation | Realty Income Corporation
Matthew S. Dominski | 60 | 2005 | Retired Chief Executive Officer, Urban Shopping Centers, Inc. | Yes | Audit ($), Compensation*, Nominating/ Corporate Governance | First Industrial Realty Trust
John D. Griffith | 53 | 2015 | Retired Executive Vice President of Property Development, Target Corporation | Yes | Compensation, Nominating/ Corporate Governance | None
Gary J. Nay | 70 | 2011 | Retired Vice President of Real Estate, Macy’s, Inc. | Yes | Compensation, Nominating/ Corporate Governance | None
Kathleen M. Nelson | 69 | 2009 | President and Founder, KMN Associates LLC | Yes | Audit, Executive | Apartment Investment and Management Company; Dime Community Bancshares, Inc.
* Denotes Committee Chairman ($) Audit Committee Financial Expert

Ratification of Auditors (Page 62)

We are asking our stockholders to ratify the appointment of Deloitte as the independent registered public accounting firm to serve as our auditors for the year ending December 31, 2015.

2

Say-on-Pay (Page 63)

Consistent with our stockholders’ preference, our Board of Directors is providing stockholders with an annual vote to approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of our named executive officers as disclosed in our Proxy Statement. Please review our Compensation Discussion and Analysis (beginning on page 27), which describes the principal components of our executive compensation program, the objectives and key features of each component and the compensation decisions made by our Compensation Committee for our named executive officers, and the accompanying executive compensation tables and related information (beginning on page 42) for additional details about our executive compensation programs, including information about our named executive officers’ fiscal year 2014 compensation.

Stockholder Proposal Regarding Proxy Access, if Properly Presented (Page 64)

For the reasons discussed in the Statement of Opposition (beginning on page 66), it is our Board’s view that the Proponents’ proxy access proposal is not in the best interest of our stockholders or our Company and does not enhance the ability of our stockholders to have meaningful input in the process of electing our Company’s directors.

3

PROXY STATEMENT
CBL & ASSOCIATES PROPERTIES, INC.
2030 Hamilton Place Blvd.
Suite 500
CBL Center
Chattanooga, Tennessee 37421
(423) 855-0001
ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
May 4, 2015
ANNUAL MEETING AND PROXIES
The enclosed proxy is solicited by and on behalf of the Board of Directors of CBL & Associates Properties, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the “Company” or “CBL”), for use at the annual meeting of stockholders of the Company (the “Annual Meeting”) to be held at Embassy Suites, 2321 Lifestyle Way, Chattanooga, Tennessee, on Monday, May 4, 2015, at 4:00 p.m. (EDT) and at any and all postponements or adjournments thereof. Any proxy given may be revoked at any time before it is voted by filing with the Secretary of the Company either an instrument revoking it or a duly executed proxy bearing a later date. All expenses of the solicitation of proxies for the Annual Meeting, including the cost of mailing, will be borne by the Company. In addition to solicitation by mail, Company officers and regular employees may solicit proxies from stockholders by telephone, telegram or personal interview but will not receive additional compensation for such services. The Company also intends to request persons holding stock in their name or custody, or in the name of nominees, to send proxy materials to their principals and request authority for the execution of the proxies. The Company will reimburse such persons for the associated expense.
The Company anticipates mailing proxy materials and the Annual Report for the Company’s fiscal year ended December 31, 2014, on or about March 27, 2015, to stockholders of record as of March 9, 2015. To obtain directions to be able to attend the meeting and vote in person, you may contact our Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments either by mail at our corporate office address listed above, or by e-mail to Katie.Reinsmidt@cblproperties.com.
Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to Be Held on May 4, 2015:
The Company’s Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting, as well as our Annual Report for the Company’s fiscal year ended December 31, 2014, are also available at http://cblproperties.com/cbl.nsf/financial_reports.html.
VOTING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING
Record Date and Shares Entitled to Vote
Only stockholders of record at the close of business on March 9, 2015 are entitled to vote on the matters to be presented at the Annual Meeting. The number of shares of the Company’s common stock, par value $.01 per share (“Common Stock”), outstanding on such date and entitled to vote was 170,493,854 shares.
Quorum Requirements
The presence in person or by proxy of holders of record of a majority of the outstanding shares of Common Stock is required for a quorum to transact business at the Annual Meeting with respect to those matters requiring approval by the holders of Common Stock, but if a quorum should not be present, the Annual Meeting may be adjourned from time to time until a quorum is obtained.
4

Votes Necessary to Approve the Proposals
The vote required to approve each of the proposals at the Annual Meeting is as follows:

• | The affirmative vote of the holders of a plurality of the shares of Common Stock present or represented at the Annual Meeting is required for the election of the Board of Directors’ nominees for re-election as directors under Proposal 1.

• | The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the holders of shares of Common Stock present or represented at the Annual Meeting is required for approval of:

◦ | Proposal 2, ratification of the selection of Deloitte as the independent registered public accountants (referred to herein as the “independent registered public accountants” or the “independent auditors”) for the Company’s fiscal year ending December 31, 2015;

◦ | Proposal 3, the advisory resolution approving the compensation of our named executive officers; and

◦ | Proposal 4, the advisory resolution approving the stockholder proposal (if properly presented at the Annual Meeting).

Each share of Common Stock is entitled to one vote with respect to those matters upon which such share is to be voted. No cumulative voting rights are authorized and dissenters’ rights are not applicable to these matters.
While the Company’s directors will be elected by plurality vote at the Annual Meeting, as further described below under “Corporate Governance Matters – Additional Policy Statements,” the Board of Directors has recently amended our Corporate Governance Guidelines to implement a majority voting policy which provides that a director who is nominated in an uncontested election, and who receives a greater number of votes “withheld” from his or her election than votes “for” such election, is required to immediately tender his or her resignation to the Board of Directors for consideration.
Special Note Regarding Shares Held in Broker Accounts
Under New York Stock Exchange (“NYSE”) Rule 452, NYSE member organizations are prohibited from giving a proxy to vote with respect to (i) an election of directors, (ii) any proposal related to executive compensation (including any stockholder advisory votes on the approval of executive compensation) or (iii) an authorization to implement an equity compensation plan, or any material revision to the terms of any existing equity compensation plan or (iv) any stockholder proposal which is opposed by management, without receiving voting instructions from a beneficial owner. Therefore, brokers will not be entitled to vote shares at the Annual Meeting with respect to Proposal 1, Proposal 3 or Proposal 4 without instructions by the beneficial owner of the shares. Beneficial owners of shares held in broker accounts are advised that, if they do not timely provide instructions to their broker, their shares will not be voted in connection with the election of directors (Proposal 1), or with taking action on Proposal 3 or Proposal 4.
Voting Procedures
A proxy card is being mailed to each holder of shares of the Company’s Common Stock for voting with respect to each stockholder’s shares of Common Stock. Stockholders should complete, sign and return the proxy card to the Company. Alternatively, stockholders may use the toll-free telephone number indicated on the enclosed proxy card to vote by telephone or visit the website indicated on the enclosed proxy card to vote via the Internet.
As noted above, under the rules of the NYSE, on certain routine matters brokers may, at their discretion, vote shares they hold in “street name” on behalf of beneficial owners who have not returned voting instructions to the brokers. Routine matters include the ratification of the selection of the independent registered public accountants (Proposal 2). In instances – such as voting on Proposals 1, 3 and 4 at the Annual Meeting – where brokers are prohibited from exercising discretionary authority (so-called “broker non-votes”), the shares for which they have not received voting instructions are counted as present for the purpose of determining whether or not a quorum exists at the Annual Meeting, but are not included in the vote totals. Because broker non-votes are not
5

included in the vote, they are not counted as votes cast “for” or “against” a proposal. Accordingly, assuming the presence of a quorum at the Annual Meeting, abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the election of any nominee for director under Proposal 1, so long as such nominee receives any affirmative votes, and also will have no effect on the ratification of the selection of the independent registered public accountants under Proposal 2, the advisory resolution approving compensation of our named executive officers under Proposal 3 or the advisory resolution approving the stockholder proposal under Proposal 4.
Unless contrary instructions are indicated on the accompanying form of proxy, the shares represented thereby will be voted by the persons named as proxies on such form FOR the election of the Board of Directors’ nominees for re-election as directors of the Company as described in Proposal 1; FOR ratification of the selection of Deloitte as the independent registered public accountants for the Company’s fiscal year ending December 31, 2015 as described in Proposal 2; FOR the advisory resolution approving compensation of our named executive officers as described in Proposal 3; and AGAINST the stockholder proposal as described in Proposal 4.
6

PROPOSAL 1
ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
Our Company’s Board of Directors, upon the recommendation of our Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, has nominated the Company’s eight current directors for re-election at this year’s Annual Meeting. As previously announced, Thomas J. DeRosa, who was re-elected at the 2014 Annual Meeting, retired from the Board effective January 7, 2015 and, accordingly, Mr. DeRosa is not standing for re-election. Under our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (the “Certificate of Incorporation”) and Amended and Restated Bylaws (the “Bylaws”), a majority of our directors must be unaffiliated (“Independent Directors”) with the Company and its predecessor entity, CBL & Associates, Inc. and its affiliates (“CBL’s Predecessor”). Historically, our Board of Directors was divided into three classes (having three members each), serving staggered three-year terms with the term of one class of directors expiring each year. At our 2011 annual meeting, however, our stockholders approved an amendment to our Certificate of Incorporation to provide for an annual election of directors to be phased in over time. Pursuant to this amendment, beginning with last year’s Annual Meeting of our stockholders, the phase-in process is complete and all of our directors are elected on an annual basis.
Our Board of Directors has delegated to the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, pursuant to the provisions of such Committee’s Charter and our Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines, the responsibility for evaluating and recommending to the Board candidates to be considered as nominees for election as directors of our Company. In discharging these responsibilities, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee may solicit recommendations from any or all of the following sources: the Independent Directors, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, other executive officers, third-party search firms or any other source it deems appropriate. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee’s criteria for the evaluation and selection of director candidates are described in more detail below under “Board of Directors’ Meetings and Committees – Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee.”
Board Nominees
Upon the recommendation of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, our Board intends to present for action at the Annual Meeting the re-election of Charles B. Lebovitz, Stephen D. Lebovitz, Gary L. Bryenton, A. Larry Chapman, Matthew S. Dominski, John D. Griffith, Gary J. Nay and Kathleen M. Nelson, each to serve for a term of one year and until their successors are duly elected and shall qualify. Charles B. Lebovitz and Stephen D. Lebovitz serve as Chairman of the Board and as President and Chief Executive Officer, respectively, of the Company. Messrs. Bryenton, Chapman, Dominski, Griffith and Nay and Ms. Nelson are the Company’s six Independent Directors. Unless authority to vote for such nominees is withheld, the enclosed proxy will be voted for such nominees, except that the persons designated as proxies reserve discretion to cast their votes for other persons in the unanticipated event that any of such nominees is unable or declines to serve. As previously announced, Mr. DeRosa, who served as an Independent Director, notified the Company in January 2015 of his decision to retire from the Board effective immediately.
Mr. Griffith, who was initially appointed to the Board in January 2015 in conjunction with Mr. DeRosa’s retirement, was recommended to the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee for consideration by the Chairman of the Board and by the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, based on their familiarity with his professional reputation and experience in the commercial real estate industry, including his prior experience as Executive Vice President of Property Development at Target Corporation (as described in more detail below). The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee did not engage the services of any third-party search firm in connection with its selection of Mr. Griffith.
Summary of Board Experience
As a general matter, our Board believes that each of our directors has valuable individual experiences, qualifications, attributes and skills, including significant leadership and strategic planning expertise, gained through experience in one or more of the fields and capacities summarized below that, taken together, provide us with the variety and depth of knowledge, judgment and vision necessary to provide effective oversight of the management of
7

a publicly traded real estate investment trust (“REIT”) in the shopping center industry such as our Company. The following table highlights our directors’ experience, qualifications, attributes and skills:

| C. Lebovitz | S. Lebovitz | G. Bryenton | L. Chapman | M. Dominski | J. Griffith | G. Nay | K. Nelson
Chief Executive Officer/ President/Founder | X | X |  |  | X |  |  | X
Chief Operating Officer/ Business Unit Chief Executive |  |  | X | X |  | X | X | X
Commercial Real Estate | X | X |  | X | X | X | X | X
Financial Services / Capital Markets |  | X |  | X | X |  |  | X
Legal Services |  |  | X |  |  |  |  |
Retail Operations |  |  |  |  |  | X | X |
Financial Literacy | X | X | X | X | X | X | X | X
Risk Oversight / Management | X | X | X | X | X | X | X | X

Additional details concerning the senior executive management, professional, public company and philanthropic leadership experiences that our Board, with the advice of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, has determined qualify each director and director nominee for service on our Company’s Board of Directors are set forth in each individual’s biography presented below. For each of these individuals, the position(s) shown in the left column represents the individual’s position(s) with the Company and with CBL & Associates Management, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the “Management Company”), through which the Company’s property management and development activities are conducted.

DIRECTOR NOMINEE |  | BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION
Charles B. Lebovitz Chairman of the Board Director since 1993 Age – 78 |  | Charles B. Lebovitz serves as Chairman of the Board of the Company and as Chairman of the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors. He previously served as Chief Executive Officer of the Company from the completion of its initial public offering in November 1993 until 2010, and also served as President of the Company until February 1999. Prior to the Company’s formation, he served in a similar capacity with CBL’s Predecessor. Mr. Lebovitz has been involved in shopping center development since 1961 when he joined his family’s development business. In 1970, he became affiliated with Arlen Realty & Development Corp. (“Arlen”) where he served as President of Arlen’s shopping center division, and, in 1978, he founded CBL’s Predecessor together with his associates. Mr. Lebovitz is an Advisory Director of First Tennessee Bank, N.A., Chattanooga, Tennessee and a member of the Urban Land Institute. He is a past president of the B’nai Zion Congregation in Chattanooga, a member of the National Board of Directors of Maccabiah USA/Sports for Israel (Maccabiah Games), and a National Vice Chairman of the United Jewish Appeal. He was the Campaign Chair for the Jewish Federation of Greater Chattanooga in 1989 and served as President in 1990-91. Mr. Lebovitz also has previously served as Chairman of the International Council of Shopping Centers, Inc. (“ICSC”) and as a Trustee and Vice President (Southern Division) of the ICSC and is a former member of the Board of Governors of the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts (“NAREIT”). He is a former member of the Chancellor’s Round Table for the University of Tennessee at Chattanooga, a Past President of the Alumni Council for The McCallie School, Chattanooga, and a past member of The McCallie School Board of Trustees, where he was named the recipient of the 1995 Distinguished Alumnus Award. He also is a past member of the Board of Trustees for Girls’ Preparatory School in Chattanooga. Mr. Lebovitz received his Bachelor of Arts degree in Business from Vanderbilt University. He is the father of Company executive officers Stephen D. Lebovitz and Michael I. Lebovitz, and of Alan L. Lebovitz, a senior vice president of the Company.

8

DIRECTOR NOMINEE |  | BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION
Stephen D. Lebovitz President and Chief Executive Officer Director since 1993 Age – 54 |  | Stephen D. Lebovitz served as President and Secretary of the Company from February 1999 to January 1, 2010, when he became President and Chief Executive Officer, and has served as a director of the Company since the completion of its initial public offering in November 1993. He also serves as a member of the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors. Since joining CBL’s Predecessor in 1988, Mr. Lebovitz has also served as Executive Vice President – Development/Acquisitions, Executive Vice President – Development, Senior Vice President – New England Office, and as Senior Vice President – Community Center Development and Treasurer of the Company. Before joining CBL’s Predecessor, Mr. Lebovitz was affiliated with Goldman, Sachs & Co. from 1984 to 1986. Mr. Lebovitz has been nominated by the ICSC Board of Trustees’ nominating committee for election in May 2015 to serve as ICSC Chairman for the 2015–2016 term. He is a past Trustee and Divisional Vice President of the ICSC (2002-08). Mr. Lebovitz is a Trustee of Milton Academy, Milton, Massachusetts, a former member of the Board of Trust of Children’s Hospital, Boston, and he is a past president of the Boston Jewish Family & Children’s Service. He received the 2014 Edwin N. Sidman Leadership Award for his philanthropic contributions to Boston’s Combined Jewish Philanthropies, including his service as a former Board member and annual campaign chair. Mr. Lebovitz holds a Bachelor’s degree in Political Science from Stanford University and a Master of Business Administration degree from Harvard University. Stephen D. Lebovitz is a son of Charles B. Lebovitz, the Company’s Chairman, and a brother of Michael I. Lebovitz and Alan L. Lebovitz, an executive vice president and a senior vice president, respectively, of the Company.
Gary L. Bryenton Director since 2001 Age – 75 |  | Gary L. Bryenton joined the Company as a director on January 31, 2001, in accordance with the terms of the Company’s acquisition of a portfolio of properties from Jacobs Realty Investors Limited Partnership, a Delaware limited partnership (“JRI”), and certain of its affiliates and partners (collectively referred to herein as the “Jacobs Group” and the acquisition is referred to herein as the “Jacobs Acquisition”) and pursuant to a Voting/Standstill Agreement (as defined below) that expired on January 31, 2013. Mr. Bryenton is Chairman of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee and a member of the Audit Committee of the Company’s Board of Directors. Mr. Bryenton is a Senior Partner of the law firm of Baker & Hostetler LLP, where he counsels individual professionals and business entities in business, financial and tax planning as well as in structuring a variety of complex real estate, financing and merger and acquisition transactions, and has formerly served as the firm’s Executive Partner and Chief Operating Officer. He currently is a member of the Board of Trustees of Heidelberg College and also is a former Trustee of the Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center. Mr. Bryenton received his Bachelor of Arts degree from Heidelberg College and a Doctor of Jurisprudence degree from Case Western Reserve University School of Law.

9

DIRECTOR NOMINEE |  | BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION
A. Larry Chapman Director since 2013 Age – 68 |  | A. Larry Chapman joined the Company as a director on August 16, 2013. Mr. Chapman is Chairman of the Company’s Audit Committee and a member of the Company’s Compensation Committee. Mr. Chapman is a retired 37-year veteran of Wells Fargo & Co., serving as an executive officer of the company from 1987 to 2011. He most recently served as Executive Vice President and the Head of Commercial Real Estate, and as a member of the Wells Fargo Management Committee, from 2006 until his retirement in June 2011. Mr. Chapman joined Wells Fargo in 1974 in its Houston Real Estate office. In 1987, he was promoted to President of Wells Fargo Realty Advisors, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Wells Fargo & Co. As the Group Head of Wells Fargo’s Commercial Real Estate Lending business, Mr. Chapman was responsible for the group’s 75 nationally located real estate loan production offices and 1,500 full time employees. At his retirement in 2011, Mr. Chapman managed the largest bank real estate lending portfolio in the United States, which totaled approximately $60 billion. Mr. Chapman is Chairman of the Audit Committee and a member of the Compensation Committee of the Company’s Board of Directors. Mr. Chapman was elected to the Board of Directors of Realty Income Corporation, a triple net lease REIT, in February 2012, and also serves on its Audit and Compensation committees. He is a former board member of the Fisher Center for Real Estate and Urban Economics at the University of California, Berkeley; past governor, council member, and trustee of the Urban Land Institute; a member of NAREIT; and a member and past trustee of the ICSC. Mr. Chapman previously was appointed by the Governor of California to serve on the board of the California Science Center Museum. He also spent six years on the Los Angeles Memorial Coliseum Commission, serving as President in 2002. Mr. Chapman received his Bachelor of Business degree in finance and banking from Texas Tech University.
Matthew S. Dominski Director since 2005 Age – 60 |  | Matthew S. Dominski joined the Company as a director on February 2, 2005. Mr. Dominski serves as Lead Independent Director and is Chairman of the Compensation Committee and a member of the Audit and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committees of the Company’s Board of Directors. From 1993 through 2000, Mr. Dominski served as Chief Executive Officer of Urban Shopping Centers (“Urban”), formerly one of the largest regional mall property companies in the United States and a publicly traded REIT listed on the NYSE and the Chicago Exchange. Previously, he also served in various management positions at JMB Realty Corporation. Following the purchase of Urban by Rodamco North America in 2000, Mr. Dominski served as Urban’s President until 2002. Mr. Dominski operated, as a joint owner, Polaris Capital, LLC, a Chicago, Illinois based real estate investment firm, from 2003 through 2013. Mr. Dominski currently serves as a director of First Industrial Realty Trust, a NYSE-listed REIT which buys, sells, leases, develops and manages industrial real estate. From 1998 until 2004, Mr. Dominski served as a member of the Board of Trustees of the ICSC. Mr. Dominski received his Bachelor of Arts degree in economics from Trinity College and a Master of Business Administration degree from the University of Chicago.

10

DIRECTOR NOMINEE |  | BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION
John D. Griffith Director since 2015 Age – 53 |  | John D. Griffith joined the Company as a director on January 7, 2015. Mr. Griffith is a member of the Company’s Compensation and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committees. Mr. Griffith retired from Target Corporation (“Target”) in May 2014, having served most recently as Executive Vice President of Property Development from 2005 until his retirement, and as a member of Target’s Executive Committee. He started with Target in 1999. As the Executive Vice President of Property Development at Target, Mr. Griffith was responsible for the management of Target’s real estate, consisting of over 300 million square feet valued at $30 billion and 3,500 full time employees. During his time at Target, he doubled the retail footprint from under 1,000 locations to more than 1,900. Mr. Griffith serves as the Governor’s appointed Commissioner on the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority (the builder/owner of the Minnesota NFL stadium). Additionally, he is on the board of the Greater MSP (Minneapolis Saint Paul Regional Economic Development Partnership), and on the Executive Committee of the Minneapolis Downtown Council Board of Directors. He is a past trustee of the ICSC, having served on the Executive Committee, and also is a past trustee of Bethel University. Mr. Griffith holds a Bachelor of Arts degree in Business and Economics from Bethel College and a Master of Business Administration degree from the University of Minnesota, Carlson School of Management.
Gary J. Nay Director since 2011 Age – 70 |  | Gary J. Nay joined the Company as a director upon his election at the 2011 Annual Meeting. Mr. Nay is a member of the Compensation and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committees of the Company’s Board of Directors. He is the former Vice President of Real Estate of Macy’s, Inc. and its predecessor, Federated Department Stores, a position he held from 1988 through his retirement in February 2010. As head of Real Estate at Federated/Macy’s, Mr. Nay led the growth of the company’s portfolio from 220 stores to 850 Macy’s and Bloomingdale’s stores across 45 states, Puerto Rico and Guam, generating more than $24 billion in sales. From 1980 to 1988, Mr. Nay served as Divisional Vice President of Real Estate for Mervyn’s, then a subsidiary of Dayton Hudson Corporation, during which time he was responsible for Mervyn’s expansion to the East Coast, opening 76 stores from Texas to Florida. Mr. Nay has served on the Board of Trustees of the ICSC, including positions on the Executive Committee and as former Dean of the School of Retailing for ICSC’s University of Shopping Centers. He also previously served as a director of the Dan Beard Council of The Boy Scouts of America and has held positions on the Strategic Planning Committee and as past Co-Chairman of the Friends of Scouting campaign. During his career at Federated/Macy’s, Mr. Nay chaired the annual United Way Campaign for Macy’s corporate office and represented Macy’s on the board of The Cincinnati New Markets Fund, a private organization of 13 leading Cincinnati corporations, providing loans and equity investments that have helped to revitalize the center city and adjacent Over-The-Rhine neighborhood in Cincinnati, Ohio. Mr. Nay holds a B.A. degree from the University of North Texas.

11

DIRECTOR NOMINEE |  | BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION
Kathleen M. Nelson Director since 2009 Age – 69 |  | Kathleen M. Nelson joined the Company as a director on May 5, 2009, when she was appointed to the Board of Directors to fill the vacancy that resulted from the retirement of director Martin J. Cleary following the Company’s 2009 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. (See below under “Certain Terms of the Jacobs Acquisition” for additional information.) Ms. Nelson is a member of the Audit and Executive Committees of the Company’s Board of Directors. Ms. Nelson has an extensive background in commercial real estate and financial services with over 40 years of experience, including 36 years at TIAA-CREF. Ms. Nelson held the position of Managing Director/Group Leader and Chief Administrative Officer for TIAA-CREF’s Mortgage and Real Estate Division. TIAA-CREF’s mortgage and real estate portfolio totaled over $53.0 billion and was invested in all sectors of real estate, of which approximately 25% was invested in retail. Ms. Nelson developed and staffed TIAA-CREF’s Real Estate Research Department and created the pre-eminent commercial mortgage loan sales model for TIAA-CREF, generating over $10.0 billion in mortgage sales. She retired from this position in 2004 and currently serves as President and Founder of KMN Associates LLC (KMN), a commercial real estate investment advisory and consulting firm which advises clients in a variety of commercial real estate transactions including portfolio strategy and capital sourcing. In 2009, Ms. Nelson co-founded and serves as Managing Principal of Bay Hollow Associates, LLC, a commercial real estate consulting firm, which provides counsel to institutional investors. Ms. Nelson has previously served as Chairman of the ICSC, has been an ICSC Trustee since 1991, and served as the Treasurer and Chairman for the 1996 ICSC Annual Convention. She is the Chairman of the ICSC Audit Committee and is a member of various other ICSC committees. Ms. Nelson is a director, and a member of the Audit, Compensation and Human Resources, and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committees, of Apartment Investment and Management Company (AIMCO), a publicly held REIT that owns and manages multi-family residential properties. Ms. Nelson is also a director, and a member of the Risk Committee, of Dime Community Bancshares, Inc., a publicly traded bank holding company based in Brooklyn, New York. She also serves as an unaffiliated Director of the J.P. Morgan U.S. Real Estate Income & Growth Fund and on the Castagna Realty Company Advisory Board, the Beverly Willis Architectural Foundation Advisory Board and is a member of the Anglo American Real Property Institute. She has served on the Board of Advisors to the Rand Institute Center for Terrorism Risk Management Policy. Ms. Nelson is a graduate of Indiana University with a Bachelor of Science degree in Real Estate, the University of Chicago Executive Management Program, and the Aspen Institute Leadership Seminar.
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE “FOR” THE RE-ELECTION OF THE EIGHT DIRECTOR NOMINEES NAMED ABOVE

12

Additional Executive Officers
Set forth below is information with respect to those individuals serving as executive officers of the Company as of March 9, 2015 (other than Charles B. Lebovitz and Stephen D. Lebovitz):

Name | Age | Current Position (1)
Jeffery V. Curry | 54 | Chief Legal Officer and Secretary
Ben S. Landress | 87 | Executive Vice President – Management
Michael I. Lebovitz | 51 | Executive Vice President – Development and Administration
Farzana K. Mitchell | 63 | Executive Vice President – Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
Augustus N. Stephas | 72 | Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
________________ |  |

(1) The position shown represents the individual’s position with the Company and with the Management Company.
Jeffery V. Curry serves as Chief Legal Officer and Secretary of the Company. Mr. Curry initially was appointed to serve as Interim Chief Legal Officer of the Company simultaneously with the creation of the Chief Legal Officer position by the Board in February 2012, which appointment was made permanent effective April 3, 2012. He was appointed Secretary of the Company effective September 10, 2012. Mr. Curry previously had served since 1986 as a legal advisor to the Company. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Curry was a partner in the national law firm of Husch Blackwell LLP, counsel to the Company, a position he held since 2006 when he joined the local office of that firm along with a group of lawyers relocating from a firm that formerly provided legal services to the Company. Mr. Curry received his Doctor of Jurisprudence degree in 1985 from the University of Memphis Law School, where he was on the Editorial Board of the University of Memphis Law Review, and received a LL.M. in Taxation from New York University School of Law in 1986. Mr. Curry is a member of NAREIT. He also serves as a vice president and a member of the board of directors for Chattanooga Inner City Outreach, Inc., a local non-profit organization, and he is a member of the Chattanooga Bar Association and the Tennessee Bar Association.
Ben S. Landress serves as Executive Vice President – Management of the Company. He has held that position since January 1997. Prior to that time, Mr. Landress served as Senior Vice President – Management and prior thereto, he served in a similar capacity with CBL’s Predecessor. He also serves as the Company’s Compliance Officer. Mr. Landress has been involved in the shopping center business since 1961 when he joined the Lebovitz family’s development business. In 1970, he became affiliated with Arlen’s shopping center division, and, in 1978, joined Charles B. Lebovitz as an Associate in establishing CBL’s Predecessor.
Michael I. Lebovitz serves as Executive Vice President – Development and Administration of the Company. Mr. Lebovitz served as Senior Vice President – Chief Development Officer of the Company from June 2006 through January 1, 2010, when he was promoted to his current position. Previously, he served the Company as Senior Vice President – Mall Projects, having held that position since January 1997. Prior to that time, Mr. Lebovitz served as Vice President - Development and as a project manager for the Company. Mr. Lebovitz joined CBL’s Predecessor in 1988 as a project manager overseeing the development of CoolSprings Galleria in Nashville, Tennessee, and was promoted to Vice President in 1993. Prior to joining CBL’s Predecessor, he was affiliated with Goldman, Sachs & Co. from 1986 to 1988. He is past president of the Jewish Community Federation of Greater Chattanooga and a past member of the national board of Hillel. Mr. Lebovitz currently serves on the national boards of Jewish Federations of North America and the United Israel Appeal. He formerly served on the board of the United States Holocaust Memorial Council and was National Campaign Chair for the Jewish Federations of North America from 2010 – 2011. He is also a member of the Boards of the United Way of Greater Chattanooga and of The McCallie School in Chattanooga. Michael I. Lebovitz is a son of Charles B. Lebovitz and a brother of Stephen D. Lebovitz and Alan L. Lebovitz.
13

Farzana K. Mitchell serves as Executive Vice President – Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of the Company. Ms. Mitchell served as Executive Vice President – Finance of the Company from January 2010 through September 10, 2012, when she was promoted to her current positions. Previously, Ms. Mitchell served as Senior Vice President – Finance of the Company from September 2000 through January 1, 2010. Prior to joining the Company, Ms. Mitchell was Vice President of Equitable Real Estate (successor to Lend Lease Real Estate Investments prior to its acquisition by Morgan Stanley). Ms. Mitchell served the Equitable and Lend Lease companies for 18 years in various senior financial positions and as Deputy Portfolio Manager for Equitable/AXA Financial’s mortgage portfolio. From 1976 to 1982, she served as Assistant Treasurer of IRT Property Company, a former REIT. Ms. Mitchell has served since October 2010 on the Board of Commissioners of the Chattanooga Metropolitan Airport Authority (CMA) and also is a member of the Finance Committee of the CMA. Ms. Mitchell received a Bachelor of Business Administration degree in Economics, a Master of Business Administration degree in Accounting and a Master of Science degree in Real Estate and Urban Affairs from Georgia State University. She is a certified public accountant, licensed in the state of Georgia.
Augustus N. Stephas serves as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company. Mr. Stephas served as Chief Operating Officer – Senior Vice President of the Company from February 2007 through January 1, 2010, when he was promoted to his current position. Previously, Mr. Stephas served as Senior Vice President – Accounting and Controller of the Company, having held those positions since January 1997. Mr. Stephas joined CBL’s Predecessor in July 1978 as Controller and was promoted to Vice President in 1984. From 1970 to 1978, Mr. Stephas was affiliated with the shopping center division of Arlen, first as accountant and later as assistant controller.
Other Senior Officers
Set forth below is information with respect to those individuals serving as senior officers of the Company, in addition to our directors and executive officers, as of March 9, 2015:

Name | Age | Current Position (1)
Andrew F. Cobb | 46 | Senior Vice President – Director of Accounting
Howard B. Grody | 54 | Senior Vice President – Leasing
Mike Harrison | 46 | Senior Vice President – Strategic and Technology Initiatives
Alan L. Lebovitz | 47 | Senior Vice President – Asset Management
Katie A. Reinsmidt | 36 | Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments
Jerry L. Sink | 64 | Senior Vice President – Mall Management
Stuart Smith | 53 | Senior Vice President – Redevelopment
________________ |  |

(1) The position shown represents the individual’s position with the Company and with the Management Company.
Andrew F. Cobb serves as Senior Vice President – Director of Accounting, a position to which he was promoted in February 2015. He joined CBL in June 2002, as Vice President – Accounting. In February 2007, he was promoted to Vice President and Director of Accounting. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Cobb was with Arthur Andersen LLP from 1991 to 2002, most recently serving as an audit manager from 1996 to 2002. Mr. Cobb is a certified public accountant, licensed in the State of Tennessee and a member of the Tennessee Society of Certified Public Accountants. Mr. Cobb received a Bachelor of Science in Accounting from Tennessee Technological University.
14

Howard B. Grody serves as Senior Vice President – Leasing of the Company. He was promoted to that position in June 2008. Previously, Mr. Grody had served as Vice President – Mall Leasing of the Company since 2000. Mr. Grody joined CBL in 1991 as a Leasing Manager for the Turtle Creek Mall development in Hattiesburg, Mississippi, and subsequently was promoted to the position of Senior Leasing Manager, assuming leasing responsibilities for the Company’s three Nashville-area malls. Prior to joining CBL, Mr. Grody worked in the real estate industry with Sizeler Real Estate Properties and R. G. Foster & Associates. Mr. Grody was awarded the designation of Certified Leasing Specialist as recognized by ICSC in 1994, the program's inaugural year, and was awarded the designation of Senior Certified Leasing Specialist in 2008. Mr. Grody received his Bachelor of Science in Management degree from Tulane University.
Mike Harrison joined the Company as Senior Vice President – Strategic and Technology Initiatives of the Company in October 2013, to provide leadership and oversight of new strategic initiatives and technology solutions with the goal of improving CBL’s operations. Prior to joining CBL, Mr. Harrison served for two years as Senior Vice President Real Estate and Chief Financial Officer for a private real estate developer, owner and operator. Mr. Harrison’s prior experience also includes 18 years of senior level consulting practice focused on strategic management in the real estate industry at RealFoundations, Inc. as well as serving as a former principal and managing director at KPMG LLP. Mr. Harrison has served as a consultant for numerous public and private real estate companies evaluating and overseeing the execution of strategic operating and financial plans. He also served for five years as a controller for a publishing and distribution company. Mr. Harrison received his Accounting degree from Dallas Baptist University.
Alan L. Lebovitz serves as Senior Vice President – Asset Management of the Company. He was promoted to that position in February 2009, having previously served as Vice President – Asset Management since 2002. Mr. Lebovitz previously had served in various positions in management, leasing and development since joining the Company in 1995. Prior to joining CBL in 1995, Mr. Lebovitz received his B.A. from Northwestern University in 1990, was affiliated with Goldman, Sachs & Co. from 1990 to 1992 and obtained an M.B.A. from Vanderbilt University. He has been an active community volunteer for organizations that include: Alzheimer Association’s Mid-South Chapter, B’nai Zion Synagogue, Chattanooga Area Chamber of Commerce - Leadership Chattanooga and Workforce Development Task Force, Chattanooga Public Education Foundation, Jewish Federation of Greater Chattanooga, The McCallie School, Normal Park Museum Magnet School, and United Way of Greater Chattanooga. Alan L. Lebovitz is a son of Charles B. Lebovitz and a brother of Stephen D. Lebovitz and Michael I. Lebovitz.
Katie A. Reinsmidt serves as Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments of the Company, having been promoted to that position in September 2012. Ms. Reinsmidt joined the Company as Director of Investor Relations in 2004 and was promoted to Director – Corporate Communications and Investor Relations in 2008 and to Vice President – Corporate Communications and Investor Relations of the Company in 2010. Prior to joining the Company, Ms. Reinsmidt served as an Associate Analyst at A.G. Edwards & Sons in St. Louis, Missouri, where she provided research coverage for retail, healthcare and lodging REITs. Ms. Reinsmidt received her Bachelor of Science degree in Economics from the University of Missouri – St. Louis. She also serves as a Trustee and as Vice Chairman of the City of Chattanooga General Pension Board.
Jerry L. Sink serves as Senior Vice President – Mall Management of the Company. He has held that position since February 1998. Prior to that time, Mr. Sink had served as Vice President - Mall Management since joining the Company in July 1993. Mr. Sink served as Vice President of Retail Asset Management for Equitable Real Estate, Chicago, Illinois, from January 1988 to June 1993 and, prior to January 1988, he was affiliated with General Growth Companies, Inc. as Vice President of Management. Mr. Sink holds the designations of Certified Retail Expert (CRX) and Certified Shopping Center Manager (CSM) as recognized by the ICSC.
Stuart Smith serves as Senior Vice president – Redevelopment, a position to which he was promoted in February 2015. He joined CBL as Director of Tenant Coordination in January 2001, and then became Director – Tenant Design and Development in April 2003. He was promoted to Vice President – Redevelopment in February 2007. Mr. Smith is responsible for creating redevelopment opportunities and solutions throughout the portfolio. This includes the initial vision along with securing new and existing anchor deals and approvals. Mr. Smith started his shopping center career as an Owner's Representative with U.S. Lend Lease in 1986 located in
15

Tampa, Florida. He subsequently served eight years with Dusco Property Management in Lancaster, Pennsylvania overseeing mall renovation projects throughout the country, and then four years with Arbor Property Trust in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania as Director of Construction. He received his Business degree from Penn State University.
Operation of the Company’s Business; Certain Aspects of the Company’s Capital Structure
Our Company operates through its two wholly-owned subsidiaries, CBL Holdings I, Inc., a Delaware corporation (“CBL Holdings I”), and CBL Holdings II, Inc., a Delaware corporation (“CBL Holdings II”). Through the referenced subsidiaries, our Company currently holds a 1.0% sole general partner interest and an 84.3% limited partner interest in CBL & Associates Limited Partnership, a Delaware limited partnership (the “Operating Partnership”). See “Certain Relationships and Related Person Transactions – Operating Partnership Agreement; CBL Rights”. Our Company conducts substantially all of its business through the Operating Partnership. Our Company conducts its property management and development activities through the Management Company, which is a taxable REIT subsidiary of the Operating Partnership, to comply with certain technical requirements of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
Certain Terms of the Jacobs Acquisition
In connection with the Jacobs Acquisition and pursuant to a 12-year voting and standstill agreement (the “Voting/Standstill Agreement”) that expired on January 31, 2013, our Company had agreed to expand its Board of Directors by two members and to nominate two designees of JRI as members of the Board. Gary L. Bryenton and Kathleen N. Nelson were serving as such designees at the time such rights lapsed during 2012 as a result of JRI ceasing to own the required amount of our outstanding securities to support the continuation of such right. However, neither Gary L. Bryenton nor Kathleen M. Nelson were parties to the Voting/Standstill Agreement, nor is either of them a party to any other agreement which obligates them to vote with management of our Company on any matter.
Corporate Governance Matters
Overview. Our Board has adopted guidelines on corporate governance (including director independence criteria), committee charters, and a code of business conduct and ethics setting forth the Company’s corporate governance principles and practices. Effective as of January 1, 2006, our Company adopted amended and restated guidelines on corporate governance incorporating all previous guidelines on corporate governance and including additional policy statements, which were further amended effective January 1, 2012 with respect to minimum stock ownership levels for non-employee directors, effective January 1, 2015 with respect to implementation of a majority vote policy for uncontested director elections, and effective March 17, 2015 to increase the minimum stock ownership level for the Chief Executive Officer (collectively, as amended and restated, referred to herein as the “Corporate Governance Guidelines”). See “Corporate Governance Matters – Additional Policy Statements.” These documents can be accessed in the “Investing – Governance Documents” and “Investing – Board Committees” sections of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com.
Director Independence. Our Board has adopted a set of director independence standards (“Director Independence Standards”) for evaluating the independence of each of the directors in accordance with the requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) and of the NYSE corporate governance standards. The Director Independence Standards are included as an exhibit to our Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines, which can be found in the “Investing – Governance Documents” section of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com. Pursuant to NYSE Rule 303A.02(a) and the provisions of our Company’s Director Independence Standards (as set forth below), our Board has reviewed whether any director has any relationship with the Company’s independent auditors that would preclude independence under SEC and NYSE rules, or any material relationship with our Company (either directly or as a partner, member, shareholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with the Company) which could (directly or indirectly) materially impact the ability of such
16

director or nominee to exert his or her independent judgment and analysis as a member of our Board. As a result of this review, our Board affirmatively determined that six of our Company’s eight current directors were independent under the standards of the SEC and NYSE and as set forth in our Company’s Director Independence Standards. Messrs. Charles B. Lebovitz and Stephen D. Lebovitz, who are executive officers of our Company and employees of the Management Company, were deemed not independent. In making the independence determinations with respect to the other six directors, the Board considered the following matters and determined that they did not interfere with the independence of the following two directors:

• | With respect to Mr. Bryenton and Ms. Nelson, our Board considered our Company’s contractual commitments in connection with the terms of the Jacobs Acquisition prior to their expiration, as described above (see above “Certain Terms of the Jacobs Acquisition”).

• | With respect to Mr. Bryenton, our Board considered the fact that he serves on the board of REJ Realty LLC (“REJ”), which holds the majority of the assets comprising the estate of Richard E. Jacobs, and continues to serve as legal counsel to the Jacobs Group and to certain members of the Jacobs family, but solely concerning matters unrelated to the Company and the Jacobs Acquisition (for which such parties employ separate counsel). In connection with these relationships, the Board also considered the fact that Mr. Bryenton has provided formal, written confirmation to both the Company and REJ Realty LLC that:

(i) in his capacity as a director of CBL, Mr. Bryenton committed to, and did, recuse himself from all discussions relating to (A) the Series J Special Common Units (“SCUs”) in the Operating Partnership (now Common Units, following the Company’s exercise of its right to convert all Series J SCUs to Common Units during 2011) held or controlled by REJ, (B) the conversion of such Series J SCUs to Common Units in CBL’s Operating Partnership and (C) the exercise of exchange rights with respect to Operating Partnership units held or controlled by REJ into common stock of CBL, and related matters;
(ii) in his capacity as one of the voting members of the Board of Managers of REJ, Mr. Bryenton committed to, and did, recuse himself from all discussions relating to (A) the Series J SCUs held or controlled by REJ, (B) the conversion of such Series J SCUs to Common Units by CBL, and (C) the exercise of exchange rights with respect to units held or controlled by REJ for common stock of CBL, and subsequent decisions regarding the disposition of such common stock of CBL; and
(iii) both in his capacity as a director of CBL and in his capacity as one of the voting members of the Board of Managers of REJ, Mr. Bryenton will recuse himself from any and all discussions relating to decisions regarding Triangle Town Center and Gulf Coast Town Center while REJ continues to own and/or control interests in those joint ventures.
Additional Policy Statements. Effective as of January 1, 2006, and further amended effective January 1, 2012 with respect to minimum stock ownership levels for non-employee directors, effective January 1, 2015 with respect to implementation of a majority vote policy for uncontested director elections, and effective March 17, 2015 to increase the minimum stock ownership level for the Chief Executive Officer, the Company has included additional policy statements as part of the Corporate Governance Guidelines. A summary of these policy statements is as follows:
Director Resignation Policy – a policy statement that requires a director who is nominated in an uncontested election but does not receive a “majority vote” to immediately tender his or her resignation to the Board of Directors for consideration. A “majority vote” means that the number of shares voted “for” a director must exceed the number of votes “withheld” with respect to the election of that director. The policy provides that if a director does not receive a “majority vote” and tenders his or her resignation, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee will make a recommendation to our Board of Directors on whether to accept or reject the resignation. The Board will then consider the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee’s recommendation and publicly disclose its decision to either accept or reject the resignation within 90 days from the date of certification of the election results. The director whose resignation is being considered will not participate in the recommendation of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee or the decision of the Board of Directors.
17

Limits on Other Board Participation – a policy statement that limits to four (4) the number of other public company boards (not counting the Company’s Board) upon which a director may serve at any given time.
Minimum Stock Ownership for Non-Employee Directors – as amended, a policy statement that provides that by the later of five (5) years from January 1, 2012 or becoming a member of the Company’s Board, a Non-Employee Director (a director that is not an employee of the Company, currently, the Independent Directors) must own at least an amount of shares of the Company’s common stock having a value, determined as set forth in the policy statement, equal to not less than three (3) times the amount of annual cash compensation that such non-employee director shall receive from the Company. This policy statement includes an exemption for any non-employee director who is prohibited by law or by the regulations of his or her employer from having an ownership interest in the Company’s securities.
Minimum Stock Ownership for Executive Officers and Senior Vice Presidents – a policy statement that provides that by the later of five (5) years from the adoption of the policy or becoming an executive officer or senior vice president, such officer must own an amount of the Company’s Common Stock, determined as set forth in the policy statement, having a value at least equal to the following formula amounts:

Executive Officer | Level of Stock Ownership
Chief Executive Officer | 10x prior calendar year's annual base salary
President | 2x prior calendar year's annual base salary
Chief Financial Officer | 2x prior calendar year's annual base salary
Executive Vice President | 2x prior calendar year's annual base salary
Senior Vice Presidents | 1x prior calendar year's annual base salary

Changes in Director’s Principal Occupation or Business Association – a policy statement that provides that when the principal occupation or business association of a member of the Board of Directors changes substantially from the position he or she held when originally invited to join the Board of Directors, such director shall promptly tender his or her resignation as a director to the Chairman of the Board of Directors. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee shall then review whether it is appropriate and in the best interests of the Company to allow the continued participation of such director as a member of the Board of Directors of the Company. If the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee recommends that such director should no longer serve as a member of the Board of Directors of the Company as a result of such change, and the full Board of Directors (excluding the director at issue) ratifies such recommendation, then the tender of resignation by the affected director shall be accepted by the Board of Directors.
Initial Term of Director Appointed to Fill a Board Vacancy – a policy statement that provides that any director appointed by the Board of Directors of the Company to fill a vacancy created by the departure of another director shall serve only until the next regularly scheduled annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders. In order for such director to continue to serve thereafter, he or she must be nominated and duly elected for another full term.
Executive Sessions for Independent Directors. In accordance with the NYSE Rule 303A.03, the Independent Directors of the Company meet from time to time in scheduled executive sessions without management participation. Matthew S. Dominski chairs these executive sessions in his capacity as the Company’s Lead Independent Director. The Independent Directors met in four executive sessions during 2014.
Board Leadership Structure. Our Board of Directors has no formal policy with respect to the separation of the offices of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer. Prior to January 1, 2010, Charles B. Lebovitz had served as Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company since the completion of its initial public offering in November 1993. During the fourth quarter of 2009, the Board determined that Stephen D. Lebovitz should be promoted to serve as Chief Executive Officer of the Company effective January 1, 2010. The Board determined that it was appropriate to separate these positions at this time, as part of a natural progression in planning for succession in the leadership of the Company, and in recognition of the significant contribution that Stephen D. Lebovitz’ leadership has made to the success of the Company over his many years of service, including his service as CBL’s President and Secretary since 1999 and his involvement as a principal in each major transaction engaged in by the Company since its initial public offering in 1993. The Board also determined that
18

Charles B. Lebovitz should continue to serve as executive Chairman of the Board, thereby maintaining his integral role in the Company’s ongoing operations and leadership.
Additionally, our Board of Directors believes that the leadership provided to the Company by the two current executive directors (Chairman Charles B. Lebovitz and President and Chief Executive Officer Stephen D. Lebovitz) is appropriately complemented by a strong leadership and oversight role played by the Company’s Independent Directors, which may be summarized as follows:

• | Both our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws require that a majority of our Board be comprised of Independent Directors; historically this requirement has been satisfied at all times, and six of the eight current members of the Company’s Board satisfy this requirement as described above.

• | The Independent Directors are a sophisticated group of professionals, all of whom have significant experience in the commercial real estate industry in addition to possessing a variety of other expertise and skills, and many of whom either are currently, or have been, leaders of major companies or institutions.

• | Our Board has established three standing Committees composed solely of Independent Directors — the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee — each with a different Independent Director serving as Committee chair, and each with responsibility for overseeing key aspects of CBL’s corporate governance (see “Board of Directors Meetings and Committees” below).

• | As described above, the Independent Directors regularly meet in executive session without the presence of management, with the Lead Independent Director presiding over such sessions.

• | The Independent Directors, as well as our full Board, have complete access to the Company’s management team. The Board and its committees receive regular reports from management on the business and affairs of the Company and the current and future issues that the Company faces.

• | Under the Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines, all Company directors are to have full access to the executive officers of the Company (including the Company’s Chief Legal Officer), the Company’s independent counsel, independent registered public accountants, and any other advisors the Board or any director deems necessary or appropriate.

Board and Management Roles in Risk Oversight. Assessing and managing risk is the responsibility of the management of our Company. Our Board is responsible for overseeing our risk management. The Board administers its risk oversight function through (1) the review and discussion of regular periodic reports to the Board and its committees on topics relating to the risks that the Company faces, including, among others, market conditions, tenant concentrations and credit worthiness, leasing activity, the status of current and anticipated development projects, compliance with debt covenants, management of debt maturities, access to debt and equity capital markets, existing and potential legal claims against the Company and various other matters relating to the Company’s business; (2) the required approval by the Board of Directors (or a committee thereof) of significant transactions that entail the expenditure of funds or incurrence of debt or liability in amounts in excess of certain threshold dollar amounts; (3) the review and discussion of regular periodic reports to the Board and its committees from the Company’s independent registered public accountants regarding various areas of potential risk, including, among others, those relating to the qualification of the Company as a REIT for tax purposes; and (4) the direct oversight of specific areas of the Company’s business by the Compensation, Audit and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committees.
In addition, under its charter, the Audit Committee is specifically responsible for reviewing and discussing management’s policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management. The Company’s Director of Internal Audit meets regularly in executive sessions with the Audit Committee (at least quarterly and more frequently if necessary), for discussions of the Company’s oversight of risk through the internal audit function, including an annual review of the Company’s internal audit plan, which is focused on significant areas of financial, operating, and compliance risk, and periodic updates on the results of completed internal audits of these significant areas of risk. The Audit Committee also monitors the Company’s SEC disclosure compliance, and any related reporting
19

risks, by receiving regular reports from the Company’s Disclosure Committee, and exercises certain oversight responsibilities concerning the Company’s use of interest rate hedging instruments to manage our exposure to interest rate risk (including but not limited to entering swaps for such purpose and the exemption of any such swaps from applicable execution and clearing requirements), and under the Company’s Related Party Transactions Policy as described herein under the section entitled “Certain Relationships and Related Person Transactions.”
Communicating with the Board of Directors. The Company provides a process for stockholders and other interested parties to send communications to the Board or any of our directors. Such persons may send written communications to the Board or any of the directors c/o the Company’s Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments, CBL & Associates Properties, Inc., 2030 Hamilton Place Blvd., Suite 500, CBL Center, Chattanooga, Tennessee, 37421-6000. All communications will be compiled by the Company’s Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments and submitted to the Board or the individual director(s) to whom such communication is addressed. It is the Company’s policy that all directors attend the Annual Meeting unless they are prevented from attending due to scheduling conflicts or important personal or business reasons; provided, however, it is the Company’s policy that a majority of the directors (including a majority of the Company’s Independent Directors) attend each Annual Meeting. All of the Company’s directors attended the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. Our Board has adopted a Second Amended and Restated Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (the “Code of Business Conduct”) that applies to all directors, officers and employees, including the Company’s principal executive officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. The Code of Business Conduct is available in the “Investing – Governance Documents” section of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com, or at no charge by directing a written request for a copy to the Company at CBL & Associates Properties, Inc., CBL Center, Suite 500, 2030 Hamilton Place Blvd., Chattanooga, Tennessee 37421-6000, Attention: Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments. The purpose of the Code of Business Conduct is to provide a codification of standards that is reasonably designed to deter wrongdoing and to promote accountability for and adherence to the standards of the Code, including honest and ethical conduct; the ethical handling of actual or apparent conflicts of interest between personal and professional relationships; full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure in the Company’s filings with the SEC and in other public communications by the Company; and compliance with all applicable rules and regulations that apply to the Company and to its directors, officers and employees.
Board of Directors’ Meetings and Committees
Our Board of Directors has established standing Executive, Audit, Compensation and Nominating/ Corporate Governance Committees, as described in more detail below.

The Executive Committee
Members: Charles B. Lebovitz (Chair) Stephen D. Lebovitz Kathleen M. Nelson 2014 Committee Actions: 4 meetings 2 actions by unanimous written consent |  | The Executive Committee may exercise all the powers and authority of the Board of Directors of the Company in the management of the business and affairs of the Company as permitted by law; provided, however, unless specifically authorized by the Board of Directors, the Executive Committee may not exercise the power and authority of the Board of Directors with respect to (i) the declaration of dividends, (ii) issuance of stock, (iii) amendment to the Company’s Certificate of Incorporation or Bylaws, (iv) filling vacancies on the Board of Directors, (v) approval of borrowings in excess of $40 million per transaction or series of related transactions, (vi) hiring executive officers, (vii) approval of acquisitions or dispositions of property or assets in excess of $40 million per transaction and (viii) certain transactions between the Company and its directors and officers and certain sales of real estate and reductions of debt that produce disproportionate tax allocations to CBL’s Predecessor pursuant to the Company’s Bylaws.

20

The Audit Committee
Members: A. Larry Chapman (Chair) Gary L. Bryenton Matthew S. Dominski Kathleen M. Nelson 2014 Committee Actions: 8 meetings Governing Document: Second Amended and Restated Charter adopted August 14, 2013 |  | The Audit Committee is responsible for the engagement of the independent auditors and the plans and results of the audit engagement. The Audit Committee approves audit and non-audit services provided by the independent auditors and the fees for such services and reviews the adequacy of the Company’s internal accounting controls as well as the Company’s accounting policies and results and management’s policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management. The Audit Committee also exercises certain oversight responsibilities concerning the Company’s use of interest rate hedging instruments to manage our exposure to interest rate risk (including but not limited to entering swaps for such purpose and the exemption of any such swaps from applicable execution and clearing requirements), and under the Company’s Related Party Transactions Policy, as described herein under the section entitled “Certain Relationships and Related Person Transactions.” The Board of Directors has determined that each member of the Audit Committee is an Independent Director pursuant to the independence requirements of Sections 303A.02 and 303A.07(b) of the listing standards of the NYSE as currently applicable.

The Compensation Committee
Members: Matthew S. Dominski (Chair) A. Larry Chapman John D. Griffith Gary J. Nay 2014 Committee Actions: 3 meetings 2 actions by unanimous written consent Governing Document: Amended and Restated Charter adopted May 14, 2013 |  | The Compensation Committee generally reviews and approves compensation programs and, specifically, reviews and approves salaries, bonuses, stock awards and stock options for officers of the Company of the level of senior vice president or higher. The Compensation Committee administers both (i) the Second Amended and Restated CBL & Associates Properties, Inc. Stock Incentive Plan (the “Prior Stock Incentive Plan”), with respect to awards that remain outstanding under such plan, and (ii) the CBL & Associates Properties, Inc. 2012 Stock Incentive Plan (the “2012 Stock Incentive Plan”), but typically delegates the responsibility for routine, ministerial functions related to both plans, such as the documentation and record-keeping functions concerning awards issued under such plans, to employees in the Company’s accounting and finance departments, with assistance from Company counsel. Additional information concerning the Compensation Committee’s processes and procedures for determining director and executive officer compensation is set forth herein under the sections entitled “Director Compensation” and “Executive Compensation – Compensation Discussion and Analysis.” The Board of Directors has determined that each member of the Compensation Committee is an Independent Director pursuant to the independence requirements of Sections 303A.02 and 303A.05(a) of the listing standards of the NYSE as currently applicable.

21

The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee
Members: Gary L. Bryenton (Chair) Matthew S. Dominski John D. Griffith Gary J. Nay 2014 Committee Actions: 2 meetings Governing Document: Amended and Restated Charter adopted August 14, 2013 |  | The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee reviews and makes recommendations to the Board of Directors regarding various aspects of the Board of Directors’ and the Company’s governance processes and procedures. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee also evaluates and recommends candidates for election to fill vacancies on the Board, including consideration of the renominations of members whose terms are due to expire. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee requires a majority of the Company’s directors to be “independent” in accordance with applicable requirements of the Company’s Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws as well as rules of the SEC and NYSE (including certain additional independence requirements for Audit Committee and Compensation Committee members). A set of uniform Director Independence Standards, which was used in making all such Independent Director determinations, is included in the Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines, a copy of which is available in the “Investing – Governance Documents” section of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com. In addition and as part of the evaluation of potential candidates, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee considers the breadth of a candidate’s business and professional skills and experiences, reputation for personal integrity, and ability to devote sufficient time to Board service, as well as the Company’s needs for particular skills, insight and/or talents on the Board of Directors. Neither the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee nor the Board has a specific policy with regard to the consideration of diversity in identifying director nominees, although both may consider whether a director candidate, if elected, assists in achieving a mix of Board members that represents a diversity of perspective, background and experience. For incumbent directors whose terms of office are set to expire, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee reviews such directors’ overall service during their term, including the number of meetings attended, level of participation and quality of performance. With respect to the Board seats presently held by Mr. Bryenton and Ms. Nelson, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee also considered the Company’s contractual commitments in connection with the terms of the Jacobs Acquisition prior to their expiration as discussed above. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee will consider candidates for Board of Directors’ seats proposed by stockholders. Any such proposals should be made in writing to CBL & Associates Properties, Inc., 2030 Hamilton Place Blvd., Suite 500, CBL Center, Chattanooga, Tennessee, 37421-6000, Attention: Corporate Secretary, and must be received no later than November 28, 2015, in order to be considered for inclusion in the Company’s proxy statement for the 2016 Annual Meeting. In order to be considered by the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, any candidate proposed by stockholders will be required to submit appropriate biographical and other information equivalent to that required of all other director candidates, including consent to an initial background check. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee does not intend to alter the manner in which it evaluates candidates on the criteria set forth above regardless of whether the candidate was recommended by a stockholder or by the Company. The Board of Directors has determined that each member of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee is an Independent Director pursuant to the independence requirements of Sections 303A.02 of the listing standards of the NYSE as currently applicable.

Copies of each of the committee charter documents referenced above is available and can be accessed in the “Investing – Board Committees” section of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com, or at no charge by written request to the Company’s Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments at the address provided above.
The Company’s Board of Directors met seven times and took action by unanimous written consent two times during 2014. Each director attended more than 75% of the aggregate of (i) the total number of Board meetings and (ii) the total number of meetings of Board committees on which the director served at the time during 2014.
22

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL
OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT
The following table sets forth information available to the Company as of March 9, 2015, with respect to the ownership of Common Stock by (i) each person known to the Company to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of the outstanding Common Stock, (ii) each director of the Company, (iii) each Named Executive Officer of the Company, as defined below, and (iv) all directors and executive officers as a group. Except as otherwise indicated, each person named below has sole investment and voting power with respect to the securities shown. Except as otherwise indicated, the address of each beneficial owner of more than 5% of the outstanding Common Stock is the Company’s address.

| Number of Shares(1) | Rule 13d-3 Percentage(1) | Fully-Diluted Percentage(2)
The Vanguard Group, Inc. (3) | 22,732,403 | 13.33% | 11.38%
100 Vanguard Blvd. Malvern, PA 19355
Brookfield Investment Management Inc. (4) | 14,952,000 | 8.77% | 7.49%
Brookfield Place, 250 Vesey Street, 15th Floor New York, NY 10281
BlackRock, Inc. (5) | 11,378,694 | 6.67% | 5.70%
40 East 52nd Street New York, NY 10022
CBL & Associates, Inc.(“CBL’s Predecessor”) (6) | 16,764,484 | 9.00% | 8.39%
Charles B. Lebovitz (7) | 18,810,728 | 10.03% | 9.42%
Stephen D. Lebovitz (8) | 1,356,899 | * | *
Farzana K. Mitchell (9) | 181,629 | * | *
Augustus N. Stephas (10) | 125,193 | * | *
Michael I. Lebovitz (11) | 661,322 | * | *
Gary L. Bryenton (12) | 20,911 | * | *
A. Larry Chapman (13) | 9,000 | * | *
Matthew S. Dominski (14) | 17,879 | * | *
John D. Griffith (15) | 1,000 | * | *
Gary J. Nay (16) | 14,500 | * | *
Kathleen M. Nelson (17) | 15,534 | * | *
All executive officers, directors and director nominees (13 persons) as a group (18) | 21,724,770 | 11.53% | 10.88%

* Less than 1%

(1) | The Company conducts all of its business activities through the Operating Partnership. Pursuant to the Operating Partnership Agreement, each of the partners of the Operating Partnership, which include, among others, CBL’s Predecessor and certain of the Company officers named in this Proxy Statement, has the right,

23

pursuant to the exercise of CBL Rights as described above, to exchange all or a portion of such partner’s Common Units or Special Common Units (as applicable) in the Operating Partnership for shares of Common Stock or their cash equivalent, at the Company’s election. Under the terms of Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), shares of Common Stock that may be acquired within 60 days are deemed outstanding for purposes of computing the percentage of Common Stock owned by a stockholder. Therefore, for purposes of Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act, percentage ownership of the Common Stock is computed based on the sum of (i) 170,493,854 shares of Common Stock actually outstanding as of March 9, 2015 and (ii) as described in the accompanying footnotes, each individual’s or entity’s share of 29,257,183 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired upon exercise of CBL Rights by the individual or entity whose percentage of share ownership is being computed (but not taking account of the exercise of CBL Rights by any other person or entity). Amounts shown were determined without regard to applicable ownership limits contained in the Company’s Certificate of Incorporation.

(2) | The Fully-Diluted Percentage calculation is based on (i) 170,493,854 shares of Common Stock outstanding and (ii) assumes the full exercise of all CBL Rights for shares of Common Stock by all holders of Common Units and Special Common Units of the Operating Partnership (in each case, without regard to applicable ownership limits), for an aggregate of 199,751,037 shares of Common Stock.

(3) | In a Schedule 13G/A filed on February 10, 2015 by The Vanguard Group, Inc. (“Vanguard”), Vanguard reported that as of December 31, 2014, it beneficially owned 22,732,403 shares of Common Stock, or 13.33% of the total shares outstanding as of March 9, 2015. Vanguard reported that of the 22,732,403 shares of Common Stock beneficially owned, 12,638,670 shares, or 7.41% of the total shares outstanding as of March 9, 2015, are beneficially owned by Vanguard Specialized Funds – Vanguard REIT Index Fund, with such fund having sole voting and no investment power as to all of such shares, with sole investment power over all of such shares held by Vanguard. Of the remaining shares, Vanguard reported it possesses sole voting power with respect to 345,963 of such shares and shared voting power with respect to 136,480 of such shares, and had sole dispositive power with respect to 9,839,603 shares and shared dispositive power with respect to 254,130 shares.

(4) | In a Schedule 13G filed on February 17, 2015 by Brookfield Investment Management Inc. (“Brookfield”), Brookfield reported that as of December 31, 2014, it beneficially owned 14,952,000 shares of Common Stock, or 8.77% of the total shares outstanding as of March 9, 2015. Of the 14,952,000 shares of Common Stock beneficially owned, Brookfield reported that it possessed sole voting power with respect to 7,948,338 shares and sole dispositive power with respect to all of such shares.

(5) | In a Schedule 13G/A filed on January 29, 2015 by BlackRock, Inc. (“BlackRock”), BlackRock reported that as of December 31, 2014, it beneficially owned 11,378,694 shares of Common Stock, or 6.67% of the total shares outstanding as of March 9, 2015. BlackRock reported that it possessed sole dispositive power with respect to all of such shares of Common Stock, and sole voting power with respect to 10,649,022 of the shares of Common Stock beneficially owned.

(6) | Includes (i) 1,035,106 shares of Common Stock owned directly (410,000 of which are pledged to First Tennessee Bank as security for a line of credit extended to CBL’s Predecessor), (ii) 15,520,703 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired upon the exercise of CBL Rights and (iii) 208,675 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by four entities controlled by CBL’s Predecessor (CBL Employees Partnership/Conway, Foothills Plaza Partnership, Girvin Road Partnership and Warehouse Partnership) upon the exercise of CBL Rights.

(7) | Includes (i) 719,318 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly, (ii) 15,873 shares owned by Mr. Lebovitz’ wife and 48,550 shares held in trusts for the benefit of his grandchildren (of which Mr. Lebovitz disclaims beneficial ownership), all as to which Mr. Lebovitz may be deemed to share voting and investment power, (iii) 756,350 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by Mr. Lebovitz upon the exercise of CBL Rights, (iv) 16,764,484 shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by CBL’s Predecessor as described in Note (6) above, which Mr. Lebovitz may be deemed to beneficially own by virtue of his control of CBL’s

24

Predecessor, (v) 489,071 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by College Station Associates, an entity controlled by Mr. Lebovitz, upon the exercise of CBL Rights, and (vi) 17,081 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired upon the exercise of CBL Rights by trusts, as to which Mr. Lebovitz serves as trustee, for the benefit of the spouses and children of two of his sons (of which Mr. Lebovitz disclaims beneficial ownership).

(8) | Includes (i) 602,314 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly, (ii) 218,983 shares of restricted Common Stock that Stephen D. Lebovitz received under the Stock Incentive Plan, (iii) 480,297 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by Mr. Lebovitz upon the exercise of CBL Rights, (iv) 1,150 shares owned by Mr. Lebovitz’ wife (of which Mr. Lebovitz disclaims beneficial ownership) and (v) 54,155 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired upon the exercise of CBL Rights by a trust, as to which Mr. Lebovitz serves as trustee, for the benefit of the children of one of his brothers (of which Mr. Lebovitz disclaims beneficial ownership).

(9) | Includes (i) 131,301 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly, (ii) 7,453 shares of Common Stock owned by Ms. Mitchell’s individual retirement account, and (iii) 42,875 shares of restricted Common Stock that Ms. Mitchell received under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(10) | Includes (i) 69,853 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly and (ii) 55,340 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by Mr. Stephas upon the exercise of CBL Rights.

(11) | Includes (i) 341,176 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly, (ii) 41,375 shares of restricted Common Stock that Mr. Lebovitz received under the Stock Incentive Plan, (iii) 1,830 shares owned by Mr. Lebovitz’ wife, (iv) 212,346 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by Mr. Lebovitz upon the exercise of CBL Rights, and (v) 64,595 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired upon the exercise of CBL Rights by trusts, as to which Mr. Lebovitz serves as trustee, for the benefit of the children of two of his brothers (of which Mr. Lebovitz disclaims beneficial ownership).

(12) | Includes (i) 2,461 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly and (ii) 18,450 shares of restricted Common Stock granted to Mr. Bryenton under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(13) | Includes 9,000 shares of restricted Common Stock granted to Mr. Chapman under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(14) | Includes (i) 129 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly and (ii) 17,750 shares of restricted Common Stock granted to Mr. Dominski under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(15) | Includes 1,000 shares of restricted Common Stock granted to Mr. Griffith under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(16) | Includes (i) 500 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly and (ii) 14,000 shares of restricted Common Stock granted to Mr. Nay under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(17) | Includes (i) 34 shares of unrestricted Common Stock owned directly and (ii) 15,500 shares of restricted Common Stock granted to Ms. Nelson under the Stock Incentive Plan.

(18) | Includes an aggregate of (i) 3,332,744 shares of unrestricted Common Stock beneficially owned directly or indirectly by members of such group (410,000 of which are pledged as security for a line of credit), (ii) 412,933 shares of restricted Common Stock that members of such group received under the Stock Incentive Plan and (iii) 17,979,093 shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by members of such group upon the exercise of CBL Rights which they hold directly or indirectly through other entities.

25

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance
Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company’s directors, executive officers and persons who own more than ten percent of a registered class of the Company’s equity securities to file with the SEC initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in beneficial ownership of Common Stock and other equity securities of the Company. Officers, directors and greater than ten percent stockholders are required by SEC regulation to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) reports they file.
Based solely upon the Company’s review of copies of such reports furnished to it through the date hereof, or written representations that no other reports were required to be filed, the Company believes that during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 all officers, directors and ten percent stockholders complied with the filing requirements applicable to them.
26

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
Compensation Discussion and Analysis
Introduction
This Compensation Discussion and Analysis reviews the factors, objectives and policies underlying each element of compensation paid to the Company’s “named executive officers” for fiscal year 2014, as determined in accordance with SEC rules (the “Named Executive Officers”): Chairman of the Board Charles B. Lebovitz, President and Chief Executive Officer Stephen D. Lebovitz, Executive Vice President – Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer Farzana K. Mitchell, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer Augustus N. Stephas and Executive Vice President – Development and Administration Michael I. Lebovitz.
2014 “Say-on-Pay” Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation
The Company provides stockholders with a “say on pay” advisory vote on the Company’s compensation program for its Named Executive Officers on an annual basis, in accordance with the preference expressed by stockholders concerning the frequency of such votes at our 2011 annual meeting. Based on these votes at our 2011, 2012 and 2013 annual meetings with each having received the support of over 96% of the votes cast, the Compensation Committee had continued its historical practice of compensating our Named Executive Officers through a combination of base salary, discretionary annual bonuses and periodic grants of restricted stock pursuant to the Company’s Stock Incentive Plan. While maintaining overall pay levels that are relatively conservative within our industry, the Compensation Committee believes the Company’s historical executive compensation programs have been effective in attracting and retaining highly qualified personnel, while also linking overall compensation to the Compensation Committee’s evaluation of both executive and Company performance and serving our objective of linking management’s long-term economic interests with those of CBL’s stockholders through grants of time-vesting restricted stock, coupled with an opportunity for executives to elect to receive annual bonuses in unrestricted shares of Common Stock. Our compensation decisions and level of pay provided to our CEO and remaining Named Executive Officers have generally been favorably received – in its 2014 annual publication on executive compensation and corporate governance, Green Street Advisors named CBL as a “great bargain” for shareholders and listed the Company in their “Hall of Fame,” noting that the Company is a “regular standout in our annual review of REIT executive compensation.” Similarly, based on quantitative pay-for-performance tests performed by a leading proxy advisory firm, the evaluation of our compensation programs has generated “low” levels of concern, which is the best possible scoring outcome that examines the relationship of pay and performance alignment.
Nevertheless, at our 2014 annual meeting the “say on pay” advisory vote did not receive the support of a majority of the votes cast. The Compensation Committee responded to this vote by engaging in significant dialogue with the Company’s stockholders to better understand the concerns expressed by the vote and hired the independent compensation consulting firm of FPL Associates, L.P. (“FPL”) to assist in addressing these concerns through a restructured compensation program for the Company’s Named Executive Officers. In connection with the consideration of these matters, our Compensation Committee Chairman also conducted 11 interviews with stockholders who collectively held more than 50% of the Company’s outstanding shares of Common Stock as of September 30, 2014, with no participation by the Company’s management, executive officers or outside counsel.
27

Based on the feedback received by the Compensation Committee from the Company’s stockholders and a review of industry best practices, the Compensation Committee, in consultation with FPL, reached the decisions summarized below:

WHAT WE HEARD | HOW WE RESPONDED
The compensation program should contain an objective based component rather than utilizing a purely discretionary system, and stockholders would like to see clear advance disclosure of the objective or subjective criteria used. Stockholders noted the relatively low levels of compensation historically provided to our executive team. At the same time, stockholders prefer a program that includes a degree of objective/formulaic criteria within the compensation system that is properly disclosed. | We implemented a new incentive program for the Named Executive Officers that is largely based on objective performance and will be clearly communicated to stockholders. A majority of the determination of both cash bonus and long-term incentive awards under the new program is predicated on specifically defined performance criteria that will be clearly communicated to stockholders. Such criteria (FFO per share as adjusted, Same-center NOI growth, and relative total stockholder return) are common in the marketplace for a company of our type and supported by our stockholders. Although we still retain a component that subjectively rewards individual performance, this comprises a relatively smaller portion of the program.
The compensation system should have separate programs that measure short-term and long-term performance. Stockholders expressed a desire to have two distinct programs measuring annual and longer-term performance. There was a general belief that compensation payouts should not be tied to the same performance accomplishments across both cash and equity, particularly within a discretionary system. | Our incentive programs are now bifurcated to address short-term (annual) and long-term (multi-year) performance, resulting in a balanced system that covers performance across multiple periods. We have created two distinct incentive programs that separately cover annual performance in the short-term program (payable in cash) and longer-term value creation through our multi-year incentive system. The two incentive components combined will reward the Named Executive Officers for short-term successes, while also maintaining accountability for the achievement of longer-term, sustained performance.
The program should incorporate a measurement of performance that is long-term in duration (in excess of one year) and emphasizes stockholder alignment. As noted above, stockholders tend to prefer a long-term program that is tied to longer-term performance (spanning in excess of a single year). Further, the objective criteria used to measure performance should align the compensatory result with results realized by stockholders through stock performance. Our historical program took into consideration our stock performance in a discretionary manner over multi-year periods on a look-back basis; however, we have now defined such performance requirements up front based on future multi-year goals. | The sole performance based metric in our new long-term incentive plan is relative total stockholder return based on a multi-year performance period. Under the new structure, our three-year total stockholder return (stock price change plus dividends paid) is measured against how our closest peers in the public REIT retail sector perform. We believe that this provides the most direct alignment with investors and measuring such over a three-year period is both common in the marketplace and supported by our stockholders. Finally, we must outperform our peers in order for the program participants to receive target compensation under the performance based awards in this program.

28

WHAT WE HEARD | HOW WE RESPONDED
Equity incentives should largely vest based on forward-looking performance objectives rather than subjective performance and time, and performance based awards should be excluded from the Company’s current policy of immediately vesting incentive stock awards for employees who have attained age 70 with at least 10 years of service. The amount of equity that was awarded each year under our historical program was predicated on the Company’s prior-year performance, and once granted, vested thereafter based only on continuous employment. However, there is a desire for our new long-term plan to vest awards primarily based on forward looking performance. | The performance component of our new long-term incentive plan described above is forward-looking whereby awards are granted upfront, and are therefore, performance-based vested such that they may only be earned to the extent the Company meets pre-defined objectives. Upon conclusion of the three-year performance cycle for each long-term incentive award under our new program, our performance against the relative total stockholder return goal will be assessed to determine whether any awards are ultimately earned. A portion of any awards deemed to have been earned are also subject to additional time-based vesting thereafter. Additionally, automatic vesting will be eliminated for both time-vested and performance based awards regardless of the executive’s age and years of service. Further, the time-vested portion of our new long-term incentive plan is “at risk” and only deemed earned following a subjective review by the Compensation Committee of the Company’s and the officers’ performance during the one-year performance period.

Although not directly requested by our investors, as discussed further below, we also proactively adopted a clawback policy. Whereas the Company’s historical compensation program for the Named Executive Officers was based on a discretionary review of performance, and thus a clawback policy was not relevant, our new program contains various objective performance criteria pursuant to which a clawback policy is now appropriate. The clawback policy will allow the Company to recover incentive compensation in certain instances (see Other Compensation Policies below for additional details of our clawback policy). Additionally, we increased the stock ownership guidelines for our Chief Executive Officer from shares having a value equal to 3x his prior calendar year’s annual base salary to shares having a value equal to 10x his prior calendar year’s annual base salary.
New Incentive Programs Adopted for the Company’s Named Executive Officers
As a result of the Compensation Committee’s consultations and deliberations described above, the Compensation Committee has approved and implemented, beginning with the Company’s 2015 fiscal year, the new incentive compensation programs for the Company’s Named Executive Officers. Combined, our new Annual Incentive Program (“AIP”) and Long-Term Incentive Program (“LTIP”) balance short-term and long-term performance, operational goals as well as stock price performance, and provide the appropriate level of objectivity with subjectivity in an effort to support our Company’s business plan and strategy. Snapshot illustrations of the AIP and LTIP are illustrated below, followed by detailed descriptions (see New Annual Incentive Program for Named Executive Officers and New Long Term Incentive Program for Named Executive Officers on pages 31 and 33, respectively).
29

Incentive Based Compensation Elements: What We Pay and Why

Element | Objectives | Key Features
Annual Incentive Plan (AIP) | • | On an annual basis, motivates the achievement of company and individual strategic objectives | • | Objective measures include FFO, as adjusted per share and Same-center NOI growth
| • | Balances objectivity with subjectivity to support the company’s annual business plan and operating goals | • | Subjective goals vary per individual based on responsibilities
| • | Drives annual performance that ultimately creates stockholder value |  |
Long-Term Incentive Program (LTIP) | • | Encourages executives to create stockholder value, aligning the interests of executives and stockholders over a longer-term | • | A majority portion of the award is predicated on our total stockholder return vs. our closest peers (the NAREIT Retail Index), with 40% of the awards earned subject to further vesting requirements over an additional two-year period
| • | Provides a retention mechanism | • | A minority portion of the award is based on both a subjective review of performance and continued service with the Company, allowing for an enhanced retention feature with a five-year vesting schedule (vesting 20% on issuance following the year for which the award is earned and 20% per year thereafter)

30

LTIP Compensation Mix
We believe that the structure of our new incentive programs, as outlined above, will contribute to our Company’s achievements and drive stockholder value creation. Further, we believe that the transformation of our compensation structure from a purely discretionary program to one that emphasizes objectivity and transparency, with some (limited) subjective elements, generates a balanced approach. As illustrated below, our Chief Executive Officer’s LTIP opportunity going forward will be based 65% on objective criteria, a significant departure from the 100% subjective criteria used historically.
New Annual Incentive Program for Named Executive Officers
The AIP adopted on March 24, 2015 rewards the Named Executive Officers for the achievement of two annual quantitative operational goals and qualitative individual performance objectives, as assessed by the Compensation Committee. For our Chief Executive Officer, 70% of his total AIP opportunity will be based on the quantitative portion and the remaining 30% will be based on individual performance objectives. For the other Named Executive Officers, 60% of the total award will be based on the quantitative portion and the remaining 40% will be based on individual performance objectives.
The quantitative portion will be allocated between two performance measures, each with a 50% weighting: (1) Funds From Operations (“FFO”), as adjusted per diluted share, as reported in the Company’s periodic reports (Forms 10-K and 10-Q) filed with the SEC (the “Periodic Reports”) and (2) Same-center Net Operating Income (“NOI”) growth, as reported in the Periodic Reports. The remaining portion of the AIP will be based on specific individual performance goals under the qualitative portion.
A visual overview of the AIP for the CEO and the other named executives officers is provided below:
31

The target cash bonus award levels set by the Compensation Committee for each of the Company’s named executives officers based on 2015 performance are as follows:

Named Executive Officer | Total 2015 Target Cash Bonus Award | Quantitative Allocation | Qualitative/ Individual Allocation
Stephen D. Lebovitz, President and Chief Executive Officer | $875,000 | 70% | 30%
Charles B. Lebovitz, Chairman of the Board | $750,000 | 60% | 40%
Farzana K. Mitchell, Executive Vice President – Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer | $300,000 | 60% | 40%
Augustus N. Stephas, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer | $350,000 | 60% | 40%
Michael I. Lebovitz, Executive Vice President – Development and Administration | $300,000 | 60% | 40%

Achievement of target performance for a performance measure will result in 100% payout of the quantitative portion of the award based on that performance measure. Performance that meets threshold requirements will result in 50% (of target) payout of the quantitative portion of the award based on that performance measure and achievement of the maximum performance for a performance measure will result in 150% (of target) payout. Performance achieved between threshold and maximum level for either metric will result in a prorated bonus payout. There will be no payout for the portion of any award that is based on a performance measure for which less than the threshold level of performance is achieved. The Compensation Committee will have the ability to adjust each metric, if appropriate, to account for significant unbudgeted transactions or events.
For 2015, the individual performance goals under the qualitative portion of the AIP are outlined below:

Named Executive Officer | 2015 Individual Performance Objectives
Stephen D. Lebovitz | (1) refining, enhancing and executing the Company’s strategic and business plans (2) effective communications and interactions with the investment community (3) maintain and enhance key retailer, financial and other relationships (4) effective corporate and executive team motivation and management
Charles B. Lebovitz | (1) effective Board management (2) maintain and enhance key retailer and other relationships (3) broad involvement and stewardship of the Company’s strategic objectives and business performance

32

| Named Executive Officer | 2015 Individual Performance Objectives
| Farzana K. Mitchell | (1) successful execution of the Company’s balance sheet strategy including maintaining/improving key credit metrics (2) effective management and oversight of the Company’s accounting function (3) maintain and improve key financial and joint venture partner relationships (4) improve interactions with the investors/analysts through earnings calls, presentations and investor conferences/meetings (5) maintain and improve morale of the financial services division and retain/attract new and higher level talent to the team
| Augustus N. Stephas | (1) improvement in overall portfolio operations (2) effective management of leasing and management functions (3) successful preparation of Board materials (4) oversight of billings, collections, legal and other internal operations (5) expense containment and oversight of general and administrative costs
| Michael I. Lebovitz | (1) successful completion of development and redevelopment projects at approved pro forma returns and on schedule (2) develop a pipeline of new development and redevelopment projects (3) effective oversight of the implementation of technology initiatives (shared services, information technology strategy, data governance) (4) manage and enhance joint venture development relationships and pursue additional joint venture relationships to expand our pipeline of new projects (5) effective management and team building for the Development, Human Resources and Information Technology divisions within the company

A Named Executive Officer who terminates employment with the Company prior to the conclusion of any applicable performance period under the AIP will not receive an AIP bonus payment for such period, except that an otherwise eligible Named Executive Officer shall receive an AIP bonus payment in the amount of his or her full Target Cash Bonus Award, as determined by the Compensation Committee, in either of the following circumstances:

• | In the event of death or disability (generally defined as the complete and permanent disability of the participant under the Company’s benefit insurance plans) prior to the end of the annual performance period; or

• | If a Named Executive Officer’s employment is terminated, other than voluntarily or for Cause (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan), following a Change of Control as defined in the Company’s 2012 Stock Incentive Plan (see page 49 below), but prior to end of the annual performance period.

New Long Term Incentive Program for Named Executive Officers
The LTIP adopted on March 24, 2015 rewards the Named Executive Officers for achievement of long-term relative Total Stockholder Return (“TSR”) performance versus the NAREIT Retail Index. The LTIP will carve out a limited portion for time-based vesting awards that may be granted based on the Compensation Committee’s subjective review of performance. For our Chief Executive Officer, 65% of his total LTIP opportunity will be based on the TSR criteria and the remaining 35% will be time-based. For the other Named Executive Officers, 60% of the total award will be based on the TSR criteria and the remaining 40% will be time-based.
33

A visual overview of the LTIP for the CEO and the other named executives officers is provided below:
The performance hurdles established for the performance-based portion of the awards are shown below based on four performance levels:

Performance Measure | Threshold | Target | High | Maximum
Relative TSR vs. NAREIT Retail Index | - 400 basis points | + 100 basis points | + 600 basis points | + 1,000 basis points

The target value of the performance-based portion of the LTIP will be translated into an award of performance stock units under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan at the date of grant. Achievement of target performance will result in issuance of shares of Common Stock equal to 100% of the award. Performance that meets threshold requirements will result in issuance of shares equal to 50% of the target amount of the award, performance that meets high performance will result in issuance of shares equal to 150% of the target amount of the award, and performance that meets maximum performance will result in issuance of shares equal to 200% of the target amount of the award. Performance achieved between threshold and maximum levels will result in the issuance of a prorated number of shares. There will be no payout under the award for achievement of less than the threshold level of performance.
In establishing the performance hurdles for the relative TSR, the Compensation Committee, with the assistance of its independent consultant, conducted extensive back-testing analysis to assess the relationship of performance across the public retail and mall REIT peers with respect to the distributions of performance over time and to ensure appropriate rigor in our program. Specifically, in examining the last ten, three-year rolling performance periods (e.g., 2012-2014, 2011-2013, 2010-2012, etc.), it was found that, on average, -400 basis points generally equated to the 33rd percentile. A number of our peers and broader market practices tend to use the 25th percentile as a threshold for which the minimum award payout is provided. At the same time, we established target performance to be +100 basis points such that we must outperform our peers in order for the Named Executive Officers to receive the target award, which is more challenging than a common approach of using the 50th percentile. Finally the upside performance requirement of 1,000 basis points has generally equated to performance above the 85th percentile.
The target values of the total LTIP awards for the initial grant to each Named Executive Officer are shown below, including the target value of the performance-based awards for the 2015-2017 performance period and the target value for the initial time-vested awards for the 2015 performance period that may be granted in February 2016.
34

Named Executive Officer | Target Value of Initial Long Term Incentive Award | Target Value of Performance Based Award | Number of Performance Stock Units Issued | Target Value of Initial Time- Vested Award | Number of Shares Issued for Time- Vested Award
Stephen D. Lebovitz, President and Chief Executive Officer | $1,750,000 | $1,137,500 | (1) | $612,500 | (2)
Charles B. Lebovitz, Executive Chairman of the Board | $1,250,000 | $750,000 | (1) | $500,000 | (2)
Farzana K. Mitchell, Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer | $500,000 | $300,000 | (1) | $200,000 | (2)
Augustus N. Stephas, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer | $500,000 | $300,000 | (1) | $200,000 | (2)
Michael I. Lebovitz, Executive Vice President – Development and Administration | $500,000 | $300,000 | (1) | $200,000 | (2)

(1) | The number of Performance Stock Units granted in relation to the target value of the performance based award is determined by dividing such value by the average of the high and low prices reported for the Company’s Common Stock on the NYSE on the initial date of grant.

(2) | The number of shares of Common Stock issued in relation to each time-vested stock award will be determined by dividing the amount of the targeted value of each such award that the Compensation Committee ultimately determines that each Named Executive Officer has earned, based on the Compensation Committee’s subjective evaluation of the Company’s performance during the just completed fiscal year, by the average of the high and low prices reported for the Company’s Common Stock on the NYSE on the date that the Compensation Committee makes such determination. As with the Company’s current restricted stock awards, these determinations will be made following the conclusion of the year to which the time-vested stock award relates.

Shares earned pursuant to the performance based awards vest 60% at the conclusion of the performance period while the remaining 40% of such shares vest 20% on each of the first two anniversaries thereafter. In total, the performance-based awards, inclusive of the three-year performance period plus subsequent vesting over two additional years, span a five-year period.

Year 1 | Year 2 | Year 3 | Year 4 | Year 5 |
Performance Period | 60 | % | 20 | % | 20 | %

Shares of Common Stock subject to the time-vested stock awards will be issued pursuant to the Compensation Committee’s determination that a Named Executive Officer earned such shares based upon the performance of such officer and the Company during the prior year. Accordingly, such shares will vest 20% on the date that the Compensation Committee determines how much of the value of each such award has been earned, as described above, with the remainder vesting in four equal annual installments.
Dividends will be paid, and voting rights will apply only with respect to shares of Common Stock constituting the time-vested portion of these LTIP awards (including the 40% of shares issued pursuant to any performance based award that vest over two additional years). Shares potentially issuable pursuant to the performance based portion of these awards will not have any voting rights, or be subject to the payment of any dividends, until such shares are earned and issued pursuant to the award.
35

Whether a Named Executive Officer whose employment is terminated prior to the conclusion of the three year performance period applicable to any performance based LTIP award will receive any shares with respect to such award will be determined as follows:

• | a Named Executive Officer whose employment terminates, other than for Cause (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan), either (i) due to death or disability (generally defined as the complete and permanent disability of the participant under the Company’s benefit insurance plans) or (ii) within 24 months following a Change of Control (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan) prior to the end of the applicable performance period will be entitled to receive a pro-rated number of shares of Common Stock, calculated based on the Company’s TSR performance over the proportion of the performance period that had been completed to, and including, the date of such event, as compared to the TSR performance of the NAREIT Retail Index over such period.

• | a Named Executive Officer whose employment terminates voluntarily (other than within 24 months following a Change of Control) or for Cause (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan) prior to the end of the applicable performance period will not be entitled to receive any shares of Common Stock pursuant to such award.

Any shares subject to the time-vested stock awards under the LTIP, and any portion of the shares earned pursuant to a completed performance period under the performance portion of an LTIP award that are subject to vesting over the subsequent two years, will vest immediately upon the occurrence of a Change of Control (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan), or upon the termination of a named executive officer’s employment due to death or disability, as has been the case under the Company’s prior restricted stock awards.
Other Compensation Elements for the Named Executive Officers
Historical Compensation Process and Philosophy
The Compensation Committee historically has utilized the annual base salary and, prior to establishing the new primarily objective-based incentive programs described above, discretionary cash bonuses to provide immediate, tangible rewards to the Named Executive Officers commensurate with the Compensation Committee’s evaluation of their individual contributions to Company performance. Simultaneously, and in keeping with the belief of both the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors that it is in the best interests of the Company’s stockholders for those who manage and oversee the Company’s operations to have a stake in the creation of long-term stockholder value, the Compensation Committee, prior to establishing the new primarily objective-based incentive programs described above, relied on time-vesting restricted stock awards as a long-term performance incentive, both to reward executives based on the Compensation Committee’s subjective evaluation of their contributions to the creation of stockholder value and to align the executives’ long-term economic interests with those of our stockholders. The Compensation Committee’s continuing commitment to the overall goal of aligning the interests of the Company’s Named Executive Officers with those of its stockholders is evidenced by the significant role of equity-based compensation (including, to a lesser extent, time-vesting stock awards) in the new incentive programs described above for 2015 and future years.
The following discussion summarizes the process followed by the Compensation Committee, as well as the key factors it considered in relation to both individual executive and Company performance, in making decisions related to base salaries, discretionary cash bonuses and restricted stock grants for the Named Executive Officers based on 2014 performance, and in setting the Named Executive Officers’ base salaries for 2015.
Role of Senior Management in Compensation Decisions
The Compensation Committee receives recommendations from CBL’s senior management as to the three basic components of the historical compensation for CBL’s Named Executive Officers. Stephen D. Lebovitz has the primary responsibility for presenting management’s recommendations as well as evaluating performance of the other executive officers. Stephen D. Lebovitz regularly participates in the Compensation Committee meetings to provide this information. In making compensation decisions for the Named Executive Officers, the Compensation Committee gives significant weight to the recommendations made by the Company’s senior management, but the Compensation Committee is not bound by management’s recommendations and makes its own determinations as to
36

these matters. The Compensation Committee also considers management’s recommendations in light of such issues as historical compensation levels for each officer, the relationship of each officer’s compensation to the overall compensation of the Company’s officers and the performance of the Company’s business for the year in question. The Compensation Committee will continue to consider the recommendations of senior management in establishing both the targeted award levels and the performance criteria to be utilized in determining both annual and long term awards under the new Named Executive Officer incentive compensation programs described above.
General Review of Peer Compensation Levels
The Compensation Committee’s determination of each Named Executive Officer’s compensation also includes a review (for informational purposes only) of compensation for executives of comparable publicly traded shopping center and mall REITs, to provide the Compensation Committee with a general sense of the manner in which the compensation of the Named Executive Officers compares with similarly-situated executive officers at these industry peers, and an understanding of whether the Company is competitive in the compensation paid to the Named Executive Officers (taking into account differences in size and scope of operations between the Company and certain of its peers). The Compensation Committee has not set specific competitive pay targets or objectives in this review, or otherwise engaged in formal “benchmarking” comparisons of the compensation of the Company’s Named Executive Officers against that of the executives of these peer companies. The nine publicly traded shopping center REITs used for this comparison during 2014 were:

Company Name | Ticker Symbol
DDR Corp. | DDR
General Growth Properties, Inc. | GGP
Glimcher Realty Trust | GRT
Kimco Realty Corporation | KIM
The Macerich Company | MAC
Pennsylvania Real Estate Investment Trust | PEI
Rouse Properties, Inc. | RSE
Simon Property Group, Inc. | SPG
Taubman Centers, Inc. | TCO

Company Performance Factors Considered in Compensation Decisions
Prior to establishing the new incentive programs described above for 2015 and future years, neither management nor the Compensation Committee had typically utilized specific formulas or quantitative metrics in making compensation decisions. For 2014 and prior years, the process entailed the Compensation Committee’s subjective review and consideration of a number of indicators of the Company’s overall performance over multiple periods, both in absolute terms and relative to its peers, including without limitation:

• | the Company’s annual growth in FFO;

• | the Company’s achievement of growth in same-center and total NOI;

• | the Company’s maintenance of occupancy levels in its shopping centers and achievement of increases in such occupancy levels;

• | the Company’s success in achieving positive leasing spreads in its new and renewal leasing activity;

• | the Company’s continued strengthening of its balance sheet through improved credit metrics and maintenance of a laddered maturity schedule; and

• | changes in the market price for the Company’s Common Stock.

37

Each of these factors has been given more or less weight from year to year, depending on the Compensation Committee’s subjective evaluation of the overall performance of the Company in a given year in relation to the performance of the overall economy and of the Company’s peers. While under the new incentive program described above, total compensation for each Named Executive Officer will be largely determined utilizing objective criteria, the Compensation Committee has historically evaluated the individual performance of each Named Executive Officer on a largely subjective basis, considering the foregoing factors as well as the criteria discussed below with respect to each element of compensation, but without any specific formulaic relationship to overall Company performance or quantitative metrics.
Additional factors related to the Company’s 2014 performance that were considered by the Compensation Committee in setting Named Executive Officer compensation included the following:

• | The Company’s achievement of a 2.7% increase in FFO per diluted share, as adjusted, to $2.28 for 2014 as compared to $2.22 for 2013.

• | The Company’s achievement of Same-center NOI growth of approximately 2.4%.

• | Maintaining the Company’s total portfolio occupancy at a high level of 94.7% in 2014.

• | The Company’s successful execution of approximately 5.1 million square feet of new and renewal leases in the operating portfolio during 2014 coupled with a positive overall leasing spread of 12.6% for comparable small shop leases of less than 10,000 square feet, representing the second consecutive year the Company has achieved double digit leasing spreads since the recession that began in 2008.

• | Execution of the Company’s largest new development program since 2009, including over 1.2 million square feet of new retail development, representing a total investment of approximately $260 million, coupled with the enhancement of the Company’s existing properties during 2014 through the addition of 3 new anchor stores, 22 restaurants and 29 larger store formats.

• | The success of the Company’s financing activities during 2014, highlights of which included:

Ø | the reaffirmation of the Company’s two investment-grade ratings, coupled with the completion of the Company’s second unsecured bond offering of $300 million at a favorable interest rate of 4.6%;

Ø | closing on two new permanent loans totaling $203.5 million; and

Ø | closing on six new construction loans totaling $106.8 million.

• | The Company’s achievement of a 13.7% rate of total stockholder return for 2014, including an 8.13% increase in the market price of the Company’s Common Stock.

After considering these factors, the Compensation Committee’s decisions concerning 2014 compensation, and the establishment of 2015 base salary levels, for the Named Executive Officers were as follows:
Base Salaries – In reviewing and establishing base salaries, the Compensation Committee considers each officer’s level of responsibility, experience and tenure with the Company, in addition to the performance of such officer in carrying out his or her responsibilities and in overseeing the responsibilities of those under his or her supervision.
The base salary levels approved for each of the Named Executive Officers for 2014 represented a flat 3% increase as compared to the prior year. For fiscal 2015, the Compensation Committee also approved 3% increases for three of the Named Executive Officers, with larger increases being approved for each of the Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer, as follows:
38

Named Executive Officer |  | 2014 Base Salary |  | 2015 Base Salary
Stephen D. Lebovitz |  | $573,682 |  | $700,000
Charles B. Lebovitz |  | $647,805 |  | $675,000
Farzana K. Mitchell |  | $513,582 |  | $528,989
Augustus N. Stephas |  | $542,648 |  | $558,927
Michael I. Lebovitz |  | $409,773 |  | $422,066

The base salaries reflected above took effect as of January 1, 2014 and January 1, 2015, respectively.
Annual Cash Bonuses – The Compensation Committee determines annual bonuses for the Named Executive Officers based on its subjective evaluation of the overall performance of the Company for the year and such officers’ contributions to such performance, including various factors related to the successful continuation and/or completion of matters identified as being within such executive’s areas of responsibility, such as:

• | formulating and executing the Company’s business plan, including executing the Company’s portfolio transformation strategy as outlined on the April 2014 investor call;

• | management of expenses at the property and corporate level;

• | effective communication with the Company’s stockholders and institutional partners;

• | successful sourcing and completion of development projects (i.e., completion of project construction or phases of construction on multi-phased projects, and grand openings of shopping centers);

• | achievement of acceptable pro forma returns on development or re-development projects;

• | achievement of lease-up levels for new developments in the Company’s portfolio;

• | successful pursuit of new joint venture development relationships;

• | successful completion of financings and capital market transactions (i.e., closing on securities offerings or on debt financings and re-financings and enhancement of the Company’s capital structure);

• | progress in executing the Company’s balance sheet strategy, including maintaining and/or enhancing Investment Grade credit ratings through improved credit metrics;

• | successful closings of new joint ventures and acquisitions of additional properties for the Company’s portfolio; and

• | achievement of financial performance including Same-center NOI and FFO, as adjusted, relative to initial guidance and projections.

Each of these factors may be significantly influenced by events affecting both the national economy and the local markets where our shopping centers are located, the degree of challenge presented to each officer in achieving successful performance may vary significantly from year to year, and may differ within a given year from that which was anticipated by the Compensation Committee in its initial budgeting for executive bonuses. Pursuant to the Compensation Committee’s consideration of the criteria described above, the Company paid annual cash bonuses to each of the Named Executive Officers for 2014 performance as follows:

Named Executive Officer |  | 2014 Annual Bonus
Stephen D. Lebovitz |  | $1,125,000
Charles B. Lebovitz |  | $792,000
Farzana K. Mitchell |  | $330,000
Augustus N. Stephas |  | $396,000
Michael I. Lebovitz |  | $330,000

39

Restricted Stock Awards – In keeping with its objective of aligning the Named Executive Officers’ economic interests with those of the Company’s stockholders, the Compensation Committee historically has relied on time-vesting restricted stock awards under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan as the long-term incentive component of its compensation program for the Named Executive Officers. These awards, coupled with the opportunity offered to all officers to receive annual bonuses in the form of unrestricted shares of Common Stock, are intended to complement the stock ownership guidelines detailed above under the heading “Corporate Governance Matters – Additional Policy Statements” and to supplement the current performance incentives provided by annual bonuses with additional incentives for such officers to manage the Company with a view towards maximizing long-term stockholder value.
These awards have not followed a specific formula, nor have they reflected consideration of specific elements of an officer’s performance. Rather, they have been based on subjective consideration of the overall performance of both the Company and the officer, and have followed the general principle that the number of shares of restricted stock awarded is higher for individuals with greater responsibility and greater ability to influence the Company’s performance.
Based on these criteria, the Compensation Committee granted the following restricted stock awards made to the Named Executive Officers in February 2014 based on 2013 performance, and in February 2015, based on 2014 performance (each subject to a five-year vesting schedule and having the additional terms described herein under the heading “Additional Information Concerning Executive Compensation – Terms of Restricted Stock Grants to Named Executive Officers”):

Named Executive Officer |  | February 2014 Restricted Stock Award for 2013 Performance |  | February 2015 Restricted Stock Award for 2014 Performance
Stephen D. Lebovitz |  | 35,000 shares |  | 41,250 shares
Charles B. Lebovitz |  | 27,500 shares |  | 30,250 shares
Farzana K. Mitchell |  | 13,750 shares |  | 15,125 shares
Augustus N. Stephas |  | 13,750 shares |  | 15,125 shares
Michael I. Lebovitz |  | 13,750 shares |  | 15,125 shares

Other Compensation Policies
Clawback Policy
In conjunction with the 2015 implementation of the new annual and long term incentive programs for the Company’s Named Executive Officers described above, the Company’s Board of Directors and Compensation Committee also implemented a new clawback policy applicable to the Company’s Named Executive Officers. Under this policy, the Company shall require reimbursement of any incentive compensation paid to a Named Executive Officer where: (i) the incentive compensation was predicated upon achieving certain financial results that were subsequently the subject of a substantial restatement of the Company’s financial statements filed with the SEC; (ii) the Board determines, after a thorough investigation involving, if necessary, independent legal counsel, and after considering the totality of the circumstances and the information gleaned from such investigation, that the Named Executive Officer engaged in intentional misconduct that caused or substantially caused the need for the substantial restatement; and (iii) a lower amount of incentive compensation would have been paid to the Named Executive Officer based upon the restated financial results. In each such instance, the Company will, to the extent practicable, seek to recover from the Named Executive Officer the amount by which the Named Executive Officer’s incentive compensation for the relevant period exceeded the lower amount of incentive compensation that would have been paid to such Named Executive Officer based on the restated financial results.
40

Increase in Minimum Stock Ownership Guidelines for the CEO
The Company’s Board of Directors, on the recommendation of the Compensation Committee in connection with its consideration of the other changes to Named Executive Officer compensation described herein, also amended the Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines to increase the minimum stock ownership requirement applicable to the Company’s Chief Executive Officer, included elsewhere in this proxy statement under the heading “Corporate Governance Matters – Additional Policy Statements,” from shares having a value equal to 3x the CEO’s base salary for the prior calendar year to shares having a value equal to 10x such annual base salary, in order to further enhance the alignment of the Chief Executive Officer’s economic interests with those of the Company’s stockholders.
Corporate Aircraft Usage
Pursuant to a policy adopted by the Company’s Board of Directors (including the members of the Compensation Committee), and subject to the requirements and limitations of the Federal Aviation Regulations as currently interpreted by the Federal Aviation Administration’s Chief Counsel, Company executives who utilize a private aircraft owned and/or leased by the Management Company for personal transportation (as specified in such policy) reimburse the Company in connection with such usage, in an amount equal to the pro rata cost of owning, operating, and maintaining the aircraft. As such, the Company was reimbursed for the cost of all trips that were of a personal nature taken by a Named Executive Officer. This policy, however, does not require such reimbursement in certain instances, including but not limited to travel between Company offices, where the trip is primarily for a business purpose that benefits the Company. In these instances, allowing the use of aircraft owned or leased by the Company for executive travel serves the Company’s business purposes by enhancing the executive’s security and ability to attend to business matters while in transit, notwithstanding the fact that current SEC rules may require disclosure of the aggregate incremental cost attributable to such trips, including Stephen Lebovitz’ travel between his home base in Boston and the Company’s headquarters in Chattanooga, as additional “perquisite” compensation for the Named Executive Officers. As detailed in the Summary Compensation Table below, for 2014 Stephen D. Lebovitz received $464,970 of compensation attributable to such aircraft usage. The vast majority of this reported “perquisite” compensation for Stephen D. Lebovitz relates to travel as described above between the Company’s Boston and Chattanooga offices.
Tier III Post-65 Retiree Insurance Program
Prior to November 2012, the Company had two programs in place for providing limited post-retirement coverage under the Company’s group medical insurance plan for certain eligible employees – the Tier I Retiree Program, which applies to Company employees who retire with 30 or more years of service with the Company and/or its affiliates or predecessors, and the Tier II Retiree Program, which applies to Company employees who retire at age 60, but less than age 65, with a total of 20 or more (but less than 30) years of service. Effective November 6, 2012, the Company’s Board of Directors, based on the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, adopted the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program, the details of which are described herein under the heading “Executive Compensation – Potential Payments Upon Termination,” for the purpose of providing certain limited enhancements, as described in such section, to the post-retirement health insurance coverage available to Company officers at the level of senior vice president and above who retire at age 65 or above with 40 or more years of service to the Company and/or its affiliates or predecessors.
Effect of Regulatory Requirements on Executive Compensation
Section 162(m) Issues. Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”) imposes a $1,000,000 ceiling on a publicly traded corporation’s federal income tax deduction for compensation paid in a taxable year to the corporation’s chief executive officer and certain other executive officers. This limitation does not apply to any compensation that satisfies certain requirements to be treated as “performance-based compensation” under Section 162(m) and the related regulations.
Because substantially all services performed by the Company’s executive officers are rendered on behalf of our Operating Partnership and/or the Management Company, our executive officers receive all of their compensation as employees of the Management Company. We believe the compensation paid to our executive
41

officers is not subject to Section 162(m) of the Code to the extent such compensation is attributable to services rendered for the Operating Partnership and/or the Management Company. Further, since we have elected to qualify as a REIT under the Code, we generally will not be subject to federal income tax. Thus, the deduction limit contained in Section 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to CEOs and certain other public company executive officers is not material to the design and structure of our executive compensation program.
Section 409A. Section 409A of the Code generally affects the federal income tax treatment of most forms of deferred compensation (subject to limited grandfathering for certain deferred compensation arrangements in place on or prior to October 3, 2004) by accelerating the timing of the inclusion of the deferred compensation to the recipient for federal income tax purposes and imposing an additional federal income tax on the recipient equal to 20% of the amount of the accelerated income. Management and the Compensation Committee consider the potential adverse federal income tax impact of Section 409A of the Code in determining the form and timing of compensation paid to the Company’s executive officers and other employees.
Summary Compensation Table
The following table sets forth information regarding the compensation of the Company’s Named Executive Officers (as determined pursuant to SEC rules) for the Company’s fiscal years ended December 31, 2012, 2013 and 2014:

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE (1)
Name and Principal Position(2) | Year | Salary($) (3) | Bonus($) | Stock Award(s) ($) (5) | All Other Compensation ($) (6) | Total Compensation ($)
Stephen D. Lebovitz, Director, President and Chief Executive Officer | 2014 | 573,682 | 1,125,000 | 594,300 | 471,470 | 2,764,452
2013 | 556,993 | 750,000 | 3,265,614 | 448,329 | 5,020,936
2012 | 540,750 | 606,250 | 462,875 | 35,445 | 1,645,320
Charles B. Lebovitz, Chairman of the Board | 2014 | 647,805 | 792,000 | 466,950 | 6,500 | 1,913,255
2013 | 628,960 | 600,000 | 601,563 | 21,225 | 1,851,748
2012 | 610,618 | 550,000 | 462,875 | 82,389 | 1,705,882
Farzana K. Mitchell, Executive Vice President – Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer | 2014 | 513,582 | 330,000 | 233,475 | 6,500 | 1,083,557
2013 | 498,641 | 250,000 | 355,469 | 6,375 | 1,110,485
2012 | 484,100 | 175,000 | 231,438 | 4,292 | 894,830
Augustus N. Stephas, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer(4) | 2014 | 542,648 | 396,000 | 233,475 | 6,500 | 1,178,623
2013 | 526,862 | 300,000 | 300,781 | 6,375 | 1,134,018
2012 | 511,498 | 250,000 | 231,438 | 6,250 | 999,186
Michael I. Lebovitz, Executive Vice President – Development and Administration | 2014 | 409,773 | 330,000 | 233,475 | 6,500 | 979,748
2013 | 397,852 | 250,000 | 300,781 | 6,375 | 955,008
2012 | 386,250 | 206,250 | 231,438 | 6,250 | 830,188

______________________________

(1) | All compensation cost resulting from amounts paid to the Named Executive Officers as shown in this table is recognized by the Management Company, which is a taxable REIT subsidiary of the Company.

42

(2) | The position shown represents the individual’s position with the Company and the Management Company.

(3) | Each of the Named Executive Officers also elected to contribute a portion of his or her salary to the CBL & Associates Management, Inc. 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan and Trust (the “401(k) Plan”) during 2012, 2013 and 2014.

(4) | Salary and Bonus amounts reported for Mr. Stephas for the years 2012, 2013 and 2014 do not include $20,000 received in each such year representing compensation for services rendered by Mr. Stephas to CBL’s Predecessor, for which amounts the Company is fully reimbursed by CBL’s Predecessor.

(5) | We report all equity awards at their full grant date fair value in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) Topic 718. For awards of Common Stock, such value is calculated based on the NYSE market price for shares of our Common Stock subject to the award on the grant date for the award. Generally, the aggregate grant date fair value represents the amount that the Company expects to expense in its financial statements over the award’s vesting schedule and does not correspond to the actual value that will be realized by each Named Executive Officer. For additional information, refer to Note 16 – Share-Based Compensation in the Company’s audited financial statements contained in the Annual Report to Shareholders that accompanies this Proxy Statement and in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC.

(6) | For fiscal year 2014, amounts shown include the following amounts attributable to matching contributions by the Management Company under the 401(k) Plan: Stephen D. Lebovitz ($6,500); Charles B. Lebovitz ($6,500); Farzana K. Mitchell ($6,500); Augustus N. Stephas ($6,500); and Michael I. Lebovitz ($6,500). Amounts shown also include $464,970 for Stephen D. Lebovitz, reflecting the incremental cost to the Company of such executive’s personal use (including use by family members accompanying the executive) of a private aircraft owned by the Management Company, or of other private aircraft that the Company charters under a jet access agreement. For use of the chartered aircraft, the incremental cost is determined by using the amount the Company is billed for such use, less any portion reimbursed by the executives, and such amount may include (among other items): landing fees, parking and flight planning expenses; crew travel expenses; supplies and catering; aircraft fuel and oil expenses; maintenance, parts and external labor (inspections and repairs); position flight costs; and passenger ground transportation. For the Management Company owned aircraft, the incremental cost is determined by estimating the variable portion of the Company’s per hour cost of owning, operating and maintaining such aircraft (including those items listed above for the chartered aircraft), less any portion reimbursed by the executives. Since the Management Company owned aircraft is used primarily for business travel, our Company does not include the fixed costs that do not change based on usage, such as management fees and acquisition costs. Depending on availability, family members of executive officers also are permitted to ride along on the corporate aircraft when it is already going to a specific destination for a business purpose. We consider this use to have no incremental cost to the Company, since the business flight would have occurred regardless of the additional passengers.

43

2014 Grants of Plan-Based Awards

Name of Executive | Grant Date | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#) (1) | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards ($) (2)
Stephen D. Lebovitz | 2/03/2014 | 35,000 | 594,300
Charles B. Lebovitz | 2/03/2014 | 27,500 | 466,950
Farzana K. Mitchell | 2/03/2014 | 13,750 | 233,475
Augustus N. Stephas | 2/03/2014 | 13,750 | 233,475
Michael I. Lebovitz | 2/03/2014 | 13,750 | 233,475

______________________________

(1) | Represents awards of shares of restricted stock to each such officer under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, with the additional terms and conditions described in the narrative presented below.

(2) | Represents the grant date fair value of these stock awards, calculated as described in footnote (5) to the Summary Compensation Table above.

44

Additional Information Concerning Executive Compensation
The following discussion presents additional information relevant to the compensation reported above for each of the Named Executive Officers in the Summary Compensation Table and the 2014 Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table.
Bonus Arrangements for Named Executive Officers
The terms of the bonus arrangements for the Named Executive Officers for fiscal 2014 are described above in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section. Each officer who received a bonus had the option of electing whether to have his or her bonus paid in cash or in shares of the Company’s Common Stock pursuant to the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan. The number of shares issued with respect to any bonus that an officer elects to receive in Common Stock is determined based on the market value of the Common Stock on the date when such bonus becomes payable. As reflected above, no Named Executive Officer elected to receive his or her bonus in Common Stock in fiscal 2014.
Terms of Restricted Stock Grants to Named Executive Officers
As we have previously reported, on May 13, 2013, the Compensation Committee modified the form of agreement to be used for future awards of restricted Common Stock under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan to provide that, on the date any grantee attains the age of 70 with 10 years or more continuous service with the Company, its subsidiaries or affiliates, any portion of the restricted stock award that is not vested shall immediately vest as of such date. In conjunction with this action, the Compensation Committee also approved amendments making the same change to all currently outstanding restricted stock awards under both the Prior Stock Incentive Plan and the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan then held by approximately 19 employees who either had already attained age 70 with 10 or more years of service or would do so during the remaining vesting period for such awards. This action had the effect of immediately vesting unvested shares of restricted common stock subject to awards held by two of the five Named Executive Officers, as follows: Charles B. Lebovitz, Chairman of the Board (65,500 shares vested) and Augustus N. Stephas, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer (31,950 shares vested). As discussed above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, effective March 24, 2015, the Compensation Committee took action modifying the form of agreement to be used for future awards of restricted Common Stock, so that this provision will no longer apply to future awards made to any employee that is considered a Named Executive Officer.
As described above in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section, during February in each of the past three years, based on management’s recommendations, the Compensation Committee determined to grant shares of restricted stock with respect to performance during the immediately preceding fiscal year to a wide range of management employees, including the Named Executive Officers. Following the May 2013 revision described above, the terms of each award of restricted shares of Common Stock granted to the Named Executive Officers in 2012, 2013 and 2014 provide for the following terms:

• | The recipient of the award generally has all of the rights of a stockholder during the vesting/restricted period, including the right to receive dividends on the same basis and at the same rate as all other outstanding shares of Common Stock and the right to vote such shares on any matter on which holders of the Company’s Common Stock are entitled to vote.

• | The shares generally are not transferable during the restricted period, except for any transfers which may be required by law (such as pursuant to a domestic relations order).

• | If the Named Executive Officer’s employment terminates during the restricted period for any reason other than death, disability, or retirement after reaching age 70 with at least 10 years of continuous service, the award agreements provide that any non-vested portion of the restricted stock award is immediately forfeited by such officer.

• | If employment terminates during the restricted period due to death or disability (as defined in the award), any portion of the restricted stock award that is not vested as of such date shall immediately become fully vested in the officer or his estate, as applicable.

45

• | On the date that any grantee attains the age of 70 with 10 years or more continuous service with the Company, its subsidiaries or affiliates, any portion of the restricted stock award that is not vested shall immediately vest as of such date.

• | The shares vest over a five (5) year period, with restrictions expiring on 20% of the shares granted to each Named Executive Officer annually beginning on the first anniversary of the date of grant, except that, in the event of a Change of Control of the Company (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan), any remaining unvested portion of such shares would immediately vest.

The terms of the restricted stock awards to the Named Executive Officers as described above are substantially identical (except as to the number of shares subject to each such award) to the terms of all other annual restricted stock awards granted to employees under the Prior Stock Incentive Plan in February 2012, and under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan in February 2013 and February 2014.
Risks Arising From Design of Compensation Programs
Both senior management and the Compensation Committee believe that the design of the Company’s compensation programs, including our executive compensation program, does not encourage our executives or employees to take unnecessary and excessive risks, and that the risks arising from these programs are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company. Factors supporting these conclusions include, among others, the following:

• | Both annual performance bonuses and grants of restricted stock awards under our 2012 Stock Incentive Plan are not automatic, but are granted in the discretion of senior management and the Compensation Committee and are subject to downward adjustment as the Compensation Committee or management may deem appropriate.

• | As noted above, our Board of Directors requires approval by the Board (or a committee thereof) of significant transactions that entail the expenditure of funds or incurrence of debt or liability in amounts in excess of certain threshold dollar amounts, thereby limiting the risks to which employees, or even senior management, may expose the Company without higher-level Board review. Company policy also provides similar checks against the creation of risk by compensation-based incentives at the operational level – such as a procedure that employees compensated based in part on leasing results may have the authority to negotiate new and renewal lease terms, but the authority to approve and execute the leases rests with a higher level of management whose compensation is not subject to the same incentives.

• | Due to the scope of their authority, risk-related decisions concerning the Company’s business are primarily under the control of our executive officers. As discussed above, we maintain stock ownership guidelines for all executive officers – supported by the features of our compensation programs that encourage our executives to achieve and maintain a significant proprietary interest in the Company. These guidelines tend to align our senior executives’ long-term interests with those of our stockholders and serve as a disincentive to behavior that is focused only on the short-term and risks material harm to the Company.

Additionally, as discussed on page 40 above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, effective March 24, 2015 in conjunction with the implementation of new annual and long term incentive programs for the Company’s Named Executive Officers, the Company’s Board of Directors and Compensation Committee also implemented a new compensation clawback policy applicable to the Company’s Named Executive Officers as described therein.
Non-Competition Arrangements
Pursuant to agreements entered into at the time of the Company’s initial public offering in November 1993, each of Charles B. Lebovitz and Stephen D. Lebovitz has agreed to refrain from competing with the Company until two years from the date of termination of his employment. Prohibited competition includes any participation in the development, improvement or construction of any shopping center project, acquiring any interest in a shopping center project or acquiring vacant land for development as a shopping center project. Charles B. Lebovitz and
46

Stephen D. Lebovitz are, however, permitted to hold certain investments which they owned prior to completion of the Company’s initial public offering in November 1993, and to hold passive investments equal to less than 1% of the outstanding securities of any publicly traded company.
2014 Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

| Stock Awards
Name | Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)(1) | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested ($)(1)
Stephen D. Lebovitz | 204,733 (2) | 3,975,915
Charles B. Lebovitz (3) | — | —
Farzana K. Mitchell | 39,350 (4) | 764,177
Augustus N. Stephas (3) | — | —
Michael I. Lebovitz | 37,350 (5) | 725,337

______________________________

(1) | Except as otherwise noted, all of these shares were issued as part of the Company’s annual restricted stock grants to officers and other key employees under the Stock Incentive Plan. Shares issued pursuant to each such annual restricted stock grant vest in 20% increments on each of the first through fifth anniversaries of their date of grant. Market value shown for all unvested shares of restricted stock is based on the closing price for the Company’s Common Stock on the NYSE on the last trading day of fiscal 2014 (December 31) of $19.42 per share.

(2) | Such shares were issued as part of the annual restricted stock grants described in Note (1) above, other than a one-time grant of 142,166 shares the Compensation Committee made to Mr. Lebovitz in December 2013, and vest as follows: 3,000 shares vested on February 2, 2015; 10,000 shares vested on February 7, 2015 and 10,000 additional shares will vest on February 7 in 2016; 5,000 additional shares will vest on February 7, 2017; 7,000 shares vested on February 4, 2015 and 7,000 additional shares will vest on February 4 in each of the years 2016, 2017 and 2018; 7,000 shares vested on February 3, 2015 and 7,000 additional shares will vest on February 3 in each of the years 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019; and 28,433 additional shares will vest on December 17 in each of the years 2015, 2016 and 2017, with 28,434 additional shares vesting on December 17, 2018.

(3) | As described above, all outstanding restricted stock awards held by Charles B. Lebovitz and Augustus N. Stephas were effectively vested as of May 13, 2013, in conjunction with the Compensation Committee’s action modifying the form of agreement to be used for future awards of restricted Common Stock, as well as outstanding restricted stock awards held by other affected grantees, to provide that, on the date the grantee attains the age of 70 with 10 years or more continuous service with the Company, its subsidiaries or affiliates, any portion of the restricted stock award that is not vested shall immediately vest. Restricted stock awards made in February 2014 contained similar terms. Accordingly, neither of these Named Executive Officers had any shares subject to restricted stock awards that had not vested as of December 31, 2014.

(4) | Such shares were issued as part of the annual restricted stock grants described in Note (1) above, and vest as follows: 1,100 shares vested on February 2, 2015; 4,500 shares vested on February 7, 2015 and 4,500 additional shares will vest on February 7, 2016; 2,500 shares will vest on February 7, 2017; 3,250 shares vested on February 4, 2015 and 3,250 additional shares will vest on February 4 in each of the years 2016, 2017 and 2018; and 2,750 shares vested on February 3, 2015 and 2,750 additional shares will vest on February 3 in each of the years 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019.

(5) | Such shares were issued as part of the annual restricted stock grants described in Note (1) above, and vest as follows: 1,100 shares vested on February 2, 2015; 4,500 shares vested on February 7, 2015 and 4,500 additional shares will vest on February 7, 2016; 2,500 shares will vest on February 7, 2017; 2,750 shares vested on February 4, 2015 and 2,750 additional shares will vest on February 4 in each of the years 2016, 2017 and 2018;

47

and 2,750 shares vested on February 3, 2015 and 2,750 additional shares will vest on February 3 in each of the years 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019.
2014 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

| Stock Awards
Name | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#)(1) | Value Realized on Vesting ($)(2)
Stephen D. Lebovitz | 48,433 | 891,269
Charles B. Lebovitz | 27,500 | 470,525
Farzana K. Mitchell | 8,850 | 150,979
Augustus N. Stephas | 13,750 | 235,263
Michael I. Lebovitz | 8,350 | 142,299

______________________________

(1) | All of such shares were received pursuant to restricted stock awards which vested during fiscal 2014. As described above, all shares subject to outstanding restricted stock awards granted during 2014 to Charles B. Lebovitz and Augustus N. Stephas were effectively vested at the date of grant, in conjunction with the current terms of the form of agreement used for awards of restricted Common Stock under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan which provides that, on the date the grantee attains the age of 70 with 10 years or more continuous service with the Company, its subsidiaries or affiliates, any portion of a restricted stock award that is not vested shall immediately vest.

(2) | Amounts shown are based on the closing market price for the Company’s Common Stock on the NYSE on the respective dates when each installment vested (or on the immediately preceding trading day, if such date was not a business day). As each installment vests, the officer may choose either (A) to sell all (or some portion) of the underlying shares immediately following the vesting date or (B) to hold all (or some portion) of the underlying shares indefinitely or for sale at a later date. Accordingly, such amounts do not correspond to the actual value that will be realized by each Named Executive Officer.

Potential Payments Upon Termination
Potential Payments Upon Termination for Other Named Executive Officers
Except for the noncompetition arrangements described above, the automatic vesting of any unvested shares subject to restricted stock awards upon the occurrence of a Change in Control as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, and the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program described below, the Company’s Named Executive Officers do not have any employment, severance or change of control agreements with the Company. Accordingly, except for any benefits for which they are eligible under the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program and certain impacts on outstanding equity awards, such officers will not receive compensation in connection with any termination of employment due to a change in control of the Company, death, disability, retirement or any other reason, except for such benefits as are available generally to all employees under the Company’s 401(k) Plan, insurance and other benefits programs. Currently, the Named Executive Officers who are not eligible for the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program also do not meet the age and service requirements for continuation of medical benefits under the Company’s Tier II Retiree program, which is generally available to all employees who retire at age 60, but less than age 65, and have been employed by the Company and/or its affiliates or predecessors for a total of 20 or more (but less than 30) years of service, or under the Tier I Retiree program, which applies to employees who retire with 30 or more years of service.
48

Impact of Change in Control Under 2012 Stock Incentive Plan
The 2012 Stock Incentive Plan generally provides that, except to the extent the Compensation Committee otherwise provides, in the event of any Change in Control of the Company (a) any outstanding option shall become fully exercisable, (b) the restrictions expire immediately with respect to 100% of the shares subject to any award of restricted stock and (c) other outstanding awards shall become fully vested and or payable and any restrictions with respect thereto shall expire. The effect of this provision with respect to currently outstanding awards of restricted stock under such plan is that, other than any such awards granted to employees who have already attained the age of 70 with 10 years or more continuous service (in which case such awards would have already vested as described above), all remaining unvested shares subject to restricted stock awards held by any employee (including any Named Executive Officer) would immediately vest in full.
The 2012 Stock Incentive Plan defines a “Change in Control” for this purpose to include (i) any acquisition by a person or group of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of the Company's Common Stock (other than an acquisition from the Company or by the Company or by the Company's management, an acquisition through the exercise of the rights to exchange limited partnership interests in the Operating Partnership for shares of Common Stock or an acquisition by a Company-sponsored employee benefit plan), (ii) a change in the majority of the Company's directors (subject to certain exceptions for changes in the ordinary course of the Company's business), or (iii) the occurrence of a Corporate Event (as defined below), but excluding any Corporate Event pursuant to which:

(A) | all or substantially all of the beneficial owners of the Company's voting securities immediately prior thereto will beneficially own, directly or indirectly, more than 60% of, respectively, the outstanding shares of common stock, and (as applicable) the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of the corporation resulting from such Corporate Event in substantially the same proportions as their ownership immediately prior to such Corporate Event;

(B) | no person (other than the Company, any employee benefit plan (or related trust) sponsored or maintained by the Company or any corporation controlled by the Company or such corporation resulting from such Corporate Event) will beneficially own, directly or indirectly, 20% or more of, respectively, the outstanding shares of common stock of the corporation resulting from such Corporate Event or the combined voting power of the outstanding voting securities of such corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, except to the extent that such ownership existed with respect to the Company prior to the Corporate Event; and

(C) | individuals who were members of the Company's incumbent Board prior thereto will constitute at least a majority of the directors of the corporation resulting from such Corporate Event.

A “Corporate Event” is defined under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan as an event pursuant to which: (i) the Company is merged or consolidated with another corporation or entity, (ii) all or substantially all of the Company's assets or Common Stock is acquired by another person or entity or (iii) the Company is liquidated or reorganized.
Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program
Effective November 6, 2012, the Company’s Board of Directors, based on the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, approved and adopted the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program to provide certain benefits concerning the continuation of health insurance coverage to certain corporate officers who meet its requirements. The “Tier III Retirees” covered by this program will include Company officers of the level of Senior Vice President and above, who retire at age 65 or above after the program’s effective date and:

• | have been employed by CBL and/or its affiliates or predecessors for a total of 40 or more years prior to their date of retirement;

• | are participating in the CBL group medical insurance plan on the date of their retirement; and

• | no longer have a “current employment status” with CBL.

49

For purposes of the third requirement listed above, in addition to including retirees who are no longer providing services to the Company in any capacity, retired officers will be considered to no longer have a “current employment status” for purposes of program eligibility notwithstanding the fact that they (i) may continue in any part-time capacity with the Company or (ii) may continue to provide services to the Company under any consulting agreement or similar agreement.
Program benefits for each eligible Tier III Retiree (and his or her spouse who is insured by CBL’s health insurance plan on the date of the retirement of the Tier III Retiree) are as follows:

• | for an initial period of five (5) years from the date of the Tier III Retiree’s retirement, the Tier III Retiree and his or her covered spouse will be entitled to continue to participate in the CBL group medical insurance plan at no cost to the Tier III Retiree and/or his or her covered spouse; and

• | the Tier III Retiree and his or her covered spouse will be entitled to continue participation in the CBL group medical insurance plan (as such may be amended, revised or modified from time to time and as available to then-active employees of CBL) following his or her retirement, but with the Tier III Retiree and his or her covered spouse paying the full cost for such coverage (i.e., equivalent to the then-prevailing COBRA rate) following the expiration of five (5) years from the date of the Tier III Retiree’s retirement.

Any tax obligations imposed on the Tier III Retiree as a result of the benefit under this program will be the sole responsibility of the Tier III Retiree (and his or her spouse, if applicable). Subject to certain requirements for advance notice to participants, the Company may terminate the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program at any time.
Currently, named executive officers Charles B. Lebovitz and Augustus N. Stephas would meet the criteria to be covered under the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program, should they retire from their employment with the Company. The projected benefit to any covered Tier III Retiree under the program will depend on the then-current costs of participation in CBL’s group medical insurance plan on the date of his or her retirement from CBL.
Impact of Death, Disability or Retirement on Outstanding Awards Under the Stock Incentive Plan
Restricted stock awards made to the Named Executive Officers provide that if the grantee’s employment terminates by reason of death or disability, any portion of the award that is not vested on the date of such termination shall immediately vest in the grantee or the grantee’s estate. “Disability” for these purposes generally means the employee’s complete and permanent disability as defined by the Company’s health insurance plans or as otherwise defined by the Company from time to time.
Prior to May 13, 2013, such awards also provided that, if the grantee’s employment should terminate due to retirement after reaching age 70 and having maintained at least 10 years of continuous employment with the Company, its subsidiaries or affiliates, any portion of the award that was not vested as of such date would immediately vest in the grantee. Effective May 13, 2013, the Compensation Committee took action modifying the form of agreement to be used for future awards of restricted Common Stock, as well as outstanding restricted stock awards held by affected grantees, to provide that, on the date the grantee attains the age of 70 with 10 years or more continuous service with the Company, its subsidiaries or affiliates, any portion of the restricted stock award that is not vested shall immediately vest. As discussed above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, effective March 24, 2015, the Compensation Committee took action modifying the form of agreement to be used for future awards of restricted Common Stock, so that this provision will no longer apply to future awards made to any employee that is considered a Named Executive Officer.
Based on the foregoing, the following table summarizes (i) the estimated value of any applicable benefits under the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program and (ii) the intrinsic value (that is, the value based on the Company’s stock price) of all restricted stock awards that each of the Named Executive Officers would have been entitled to retain if (A) a Change in Control (as defined under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan) had occurred or (B) he or she had retired, died or become disabled, assuming in each case that such event occurred as of December 31, 2014 (and using the NYSE closing price of $19.42 per share on December 31, 2014, the last trading day of the year):
50

Name | Occurrence of a Change in Control (1) | Termination Due to Retirement | Termination Due to Death/Disability
Restricted Stock Grants ($)(2) | Value of Tier III Retiree Benefits ($)(3) | Restricted Stock Grants ($)(2) | Value of Tier III Retiree Benefits ($)(3) | Restricted Stock Grants ($)(2)
Stephen D. Lebovitz | 3,975,915 | — | — | — | 3,975,915
Charles B. Lebovitz | — | 82,084 | — | 82,084 (4) | —
Farzana K. Mitchell | 764,177 | — | — | — | 764,177
Augustus N. Stephas | — | 82,084 | — | 82,084 (4) | —
Michael I. Lebovitz | 725,337 | — | — | — | 725,337

(1) | The Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program does not provide for any benefits upon the occurrence of a Change in Control in the absence of an eligible employee ceasing to have a “current employment status” with the Company and otherwise satisfying its requirements (as described above). Accordingly, for purposes of the foregoing table, the only consequence of a Change in Control (as defined in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan) would be the immediate vesting of any outstanding, unvested shares of restricted stock subject to awards granted under such plan.

(2) | Charles B. Lebovitz and Augustus N. Stephas currently are the only two Named Executive Officers to have attained age 70 with 10 years of continuous employment with the Company. Accordingly, as described above all shares subject to restricted stock awards made to such officers were fully vested as of December 31, 2014, and neither of these Named Executive Officers would have realized the vesting of any additional shares as a result of either (A) a Change in Control (as defined under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan) or (B) his death, disability or retirement as of such date. Currently, no other Named Executive Officer would retain unvested shares of restricted stock if he or she should retire.

(3) | Estimated based on current premiums payable under CBL’s group medical insurance plan as of December 31, 2014. Since Charles B. Lebovitz and Augustus N. Stephas are the only two Named Executive Officers to have attained age 65 with 40 years of continuous employment with the Company as of December 31, 2014, no other Named Executive Officer would be eligible for benefits under the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program as of such date.

(4) | Retirement due to disability by any Named Executive Officer who otherwise satisfies the requirements of the Tier III Post-65 Retiree Program would result in the same benefits as retirement for any other reason; however, there would be no benefits under this program in the event of the death of a Named Executive Officer.

51

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
The following table sets forth information regarding the compensation of each director not employed by the Company (a “Non-Employee Director”) for the Company’s fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Directors who are employees of the Company do not receive any separate compensation for service in their capacity as a director.
2014 Director Compensation Table

Name (1) | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash ($)(2) | Stock Awards ($)(3) | Total ($)
Gary L. Bryenton | 66,375 | 72,463 | 138,838
A. Larry Chapman | 64,125 | 72,463 | 136,588
Thomas J. DeRosa | 68,625 | 72,463 | 141,088
Matthew S. Dominski | 82,125 | 72,463 | 154,588
Gary J. Nay | 60,750 | 72,463 | 133,213
Kathleen M. Nelson | 66,750 | 72,463 | 139,213
Winston W. Walker | 48,875 | 72,463 | 121,338

______________________________

(1) | Winston W. Walker retired as a director of the Company, effective as of the date of the 2014 Annual Meeting. As reflected in the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 8, 2015, Thomas J. DeRosa retired as a director of the Company effective January 7, 2015, due to the time constraints and commitment required to carry out his role as Chief Executive Officer of Health Care REIT, Inc. and, in connection with Mr. DeRosa’s retirement, the Board of Directors appointed John D. Griffith to serve as a director of the Company. Accordingly, commencing with his appointment on January 7, 2015, Mr. Griffith will be compensated for his service as a director pursuant to the Company’s compensation arrangements for Non-Employee Directors described below, including receipt of an initial grant of 1,000 shares of restricted Common Stock upon joining the Board of Directors.

(2) | This column reports the aggregate amount of all cash compensation earned by each Non-Employee Director during 2014 for Board and committee service, determined as described below under “Additional Information Concerning Director Compensation.”

(3) | This column represents the grant date fair value of stock awards granted to the Non-Employee Directors during 2014 under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ASC Topic 718. During 2014, each Non-Employee Director (other than John D. Griffith, who became a director of the Company in January 2015) was granted (i) 2,500 shares of restricted Common Stock under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, having a grant date fair value of $18.035 per share, which was the average of the high and low price of the Company’s Common Stock as reported on the NYSE on the grant date of January 2, 2014 and (ii) 1,500 shares of restricted Common Stock under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, having a grant date fair value of $18.25 per share, which was the average of the high and low price of the Company’s Common Stock as reported on the NYSE on the grant date of January 7, 2014. For more information, refer to Note 16 – Share-Based Compensation in the Company’s audited financial statements contained in the Annual Report to Shareholders that accompanies this Proxy Statement and in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC. The grant date fair value represents the amount that the Company expects to expense in its financial statements over the vesting schedule for these awards and does not correspond to the actual value that will be realized by each Non-Employee Director. The aggregate number of outstanding shares of restricted Common Stock held by each Non-Employee Director as of December 31, 2014 was as follows: Gary L. Bryenton – 14,450 shares; A. Larry Chapman – 5,000 shares; Thomas J. DeRosa – 10,750 shares; Matthew S. Dominski – 13,750 shares; Gary J. Nay – 10,000 shares; and Kathleen M. Nelson – 11,500 shares.

52

Additional Information Concerning Director Compensation
Both the Company’s senior management and the Compensation Committee intend for the compensation of the Company’s Non-Employee Directors to be competitive and reasonable in relation to the directors’ responsibilities for supervising the overall management and policies of the Company, and in relation to the compensation of Non-Employee Directors at the same group of peer companies reviewed by the Compensation Committee in setting base salaries for the Named Executive Officers (taking into account differences in size and scope of operations between the Company and certain of its peers). Additional compensation is provided to non-employee directors who serve on the Executive Committee, and to the Chairman of the Audit Committee, in recognition of the additional workload undertaken by such directors. While senior management and the Compensation Committee periodically review the compensation paid to the Non-Employee Directors, the Company typically has not adjusted such compensation on an annual basis, but only when senior management and the Compensation Committee decide that such review indicates that adjustments may be warranted. As in the case of the Compensation Committee’s review of executive salaries at the peer companies discussed above, such review is only intended to provide the Compensation Committee with a general understanding of whether the Company’s compensation of its outside directors is competitive for purposes of attracting and retaining well-qualified individuals to serve as Non-Employee Directors of the Company. As in the case of executive officer compensation, the Compensation Committee does not set specific competitive compensation objectives or otherwise engage in any formal “benchmarking” comparisons of the compensation of the Company’s directors against that of directors of the peer companies considered. The equity component of director compensation, as described under “Director Compensation” herein, in conjunction with the Company’s stock ownership guidelines for non-employee directors, is intended by the Compensation Committee to align the interests of the non-employee directors with those of the Company’s stockholders by ensuring that they attain and maintain a significant proprietary interest in the Company.
In November 2013, upon the recommendation of the Company’s Compensation Committee, the Board of Directors voted to make the adjustments summarized below to the Company’s compensation arrangements for each Non-Employee Director, which had not been adjusted since January 2011. The column listing fees payable prior to January 1, 2014 reflects the fees paid to Non-Employee Directors that were in effect during all of 2013, while the column for fees effective January 1, 2014 summarizes the new fee arrangements, following the November 2013 Compensation Committee and Board actions, effective for the current year:

Description | Amount of Fee Prior to January 1, 2014 | New Fees Effective January 1, 2014
Annual Fee for each Non-Employee Director | $30,000 | $35,000
Meeting Fee for each Board, Compensation Committee, Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee or Audit Committee Meeting Attended* | $2,000 | $2,250
Monthly Fee for each Non-Employee Director Who Serves as a Member of the Executive Committee (in lieu of Executive Committee Meeting Fees) | $1,000 | $1,250
Monthly Fee for the Audit Committee Chairman* | $2,750 | $1,500
Monthly Fee for the Lead Independent Director | — | $1,500
Fee for each Telephonic Board or Committee Meeting | $1,000 | $1,125

*The Non-Employee Director who serves as Chairman of the Audit Committee receives a monthly fee in lieu of meeting fees for his participation on the Audit Committee.
Each Non-Employee Director also receives reimbursement of expenses incurred in attending meetings.
53

Additionally, under the Company’s 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, as in effect prior to these changes, for each fiscal year of the Company, Non-Employee Directors also received either an annual grant of options to purchase 1,000 shares of Common Stock having an exercise price equal to 100% of the fair market value of the shares of Common Stock on December 31 of such fiscal year or up to 2,500 shares of restricted Common Stock of the Company. Effective December 31, 2013, pursuant to the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, the Board of Directors approved Amendment No. 1 to the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, pursuant to which, for each fiscal year of the Company, Non-Employee Directors now will receive either an annual grant of options to purchase 1,000 shares of Common Stock having an exercise price equal to 100% of the fair market value of the shares of Common Stock on December 31 of such fiscal year or up to 10,000 shares of restricted Common Stock of the Company. Pursuant to the adoption of this amendment, for 2013 the Compensation Committee awarded a total of 4,000 shares of restricted Common Stock of the Company to each Non-Employee Director, with 2,500 of such shares having a fair market value of $18.035 per share and 1,500 of such shares having a fair market value of $18.25 per share (such fair market value being the average of the high and low price of the Company’s Common Stock as reported on the NYSE on January 2, 2014 and January 7, 2014, the respective dates of grant).
In addition, any person who becomes a Non-Employee Director will receive an initial grant of 1,000 shares of restricted Common Stock upon joining the Board of Directors.
The restrictions on shares of Common Stock received by the Non-Employee Directors set forth in the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended, provide that such shares may not be transferred during the Non-Employee Director’s term and, upon a Non-Employee Director ceasing to be a member of the Board, all transfer restrictions concerning such Non-Employee Director Shares shall immediately be removed, and such shares shall thereupon be freely transferrable by the Non-Employee Director or by his or her estate or legal representative, as applicable. Each holder of a Non-Employee Director option granted pursuant to the above-stated arrangement has the same rights as other holders of options in the event of a change in control. Options granted to the Non-Employee Directors (i) shall have a term of 10 years from date of grant, (ii) are 100% vested upon grant, (iii) are non-forfeitable prior to the expiration of the term except upon the Non-Employee Director’s conviction for any criminal activity involving the Company or, if non-exercised, within one year following the date the Non-Employee Director ceases to be a director of the Company, and (iv) are non-transferable.
Equity Compensation Plan Information as of December 31, 2014
The following table sets forth information as to the Company’s equity compensation plans as of the end of the Company’s 2014 fiscal year:

Plan Category | (a) Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of the outstanding options, warrants and rights | (b) Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights | (c) Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a))
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders | None | N/A | 9,823,126
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders | None | N/A | N/A

54

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors consists of Matthew S. Dominski (Chairman), A. Larry Chapman, John D. Griffith and Gary J. Nay. None of the members of the Compensation Committee are or have been officers or employees of the Company or any of its subsidiaries and each member of the Compensation Committee is an Independent Director.
No executive officer of the Company served on any board of directors or compensation committee of any entity (other than the Company or its subsidiaries) with which any member of the Compensation Committee, or any other director of the Company, is affiliated.
REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
The information contained in this report shall not be deemed to be “soliciting material” or to be “filed” with the SEC, nor shall such information or report be deemed incorporated by reference into any future filing by the Company under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company specifically incorporates it by reference in such filing.
The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company currently is composed of four Independent Directors, Matthew S. Dominski (Chairman), A. Larry Chapman, John D. Griffith and Gary J. Nay. The Compensation Committee operates under an amended and restated written charter adopted by the Board of Directors on May 14, 2013. A copy of the amended and restated charter is available and can be accessed in the “Investing – Board Committees” section of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com. The Company’s Board of Directors has determined that each of the members of the Compensation Committee is “independent” pursuant to the listing standards of the NYSE as currently applicable.
The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed with Management of the Company the Compensation Discussion and Analysis required by Item 402(b) of SEC Regulation S-K and presented elsewhere in this Proxy Statement.
Based on the Compensation Committee’s review and discussions referred to above, the Compensation Committee recommended that the Board of Directors include the Compensation Discussion and Analysis in the Company’s Proxy Statement for its 2015 Annual Meeting and in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC.
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE
Matthew S. Dominski (Chairman)
A. Larry Chapman
John D. Griffith
Gary J. Nay
55

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
The information contained in this report shall not be deemed to be “soliciting material” or to be “filed” with the SEC, nor shall such information or report be deemed incorporated by reference into any future filing by the Company under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company specifically incorporates it by reference in such filing.
The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company currently is composed of four Independent Directors, A. Larry Chapman (Chairman), Gary L. Bryenton, Matthew S. Dominski and Kathleen M. Nelson. The Audit Committee operates under the second amended and restated written charter adopted by the Board of Directors on August 14, 2013. A copy of the second amended and restated charter is available and can be accessed in the “Investing – Board Committees” section of the Company’s website at cblproperties.com. The Company’s Board of Directors has determined that each of the members of the Audit Committee is “independent” pursuant to the listing standards of the NYSE as currently applicable.
Management is responsible for the Company’s internal controls and financial reporting process. The Company’s independent auditors are responsible for performing an independent audit of the Company’s financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States and for issuing a report thereon, as well as expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting. The Audit Committee’s responsibility is to monitor and oversee these processes.
In this context, the Audit Committee has met and held discussions with Management and the Company’s independent auditors. Management reported to the Audit Committee that the Company’s consolidated financial statements for the Company’s 2014 fiscal year were prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, and the Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed these consolidated financial statements with Management and the Company’s independent auditors. The Audit Committee discussed with the independent auditors the matters required to be discussed under applicable rules and standards adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB) concerning auditor communications with Audit Committees.
The Company’s independent auditors also provided to the Audit Committee the written disclosures and the letter required by applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding the independent auditors’ communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and the Audit Committee discussed with the independent auditors their firm’s independence. The Audit Committee considered whether the provision of services by the independent auditors (other than audit services) is compatible with maintaining the independent auditors’ independence.
Pursuant to the mandates of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the Company’s Board of Directors has determined that each of A. Larry Chapman, an Independent Director and Chairman of the Audit Committee and Matthew S. Dominski, an Independent Director and member of the Audit Committee, qualifies as an “audit committee financial expert” as such term is defined by the SEC.
Based on the Audit Committee’s review and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended that the Board of Directors include the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC and provide in such Annual Report on Form 10-K the disclosure of A. Larry Chapman and Matthew S. Dominski as “audit committee financial experts.”
AUDIT COMMITTEE
A. Larry Chapman (Chairman)
Gary L. Bryenton
Matthew S. Dominski
Kathleen M. Nelson
56

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PERSON TRANSACTIONS
Review and Approval of Related Person Transactions
The Company’s Bylaws provide that any contract or transaction (i) between the Company or any entity (such as the Operating Partnership) for which it serves as a general partner, and one or more directors or officers of the Company or (ii) between the Company or any such entity and any other entity in which one or more of its directors or officers are directors or officers, or have a financial interest, must be approved by a majority of the Independent Directors (excluding any director who has an interest in the matter) or by the Company’s stockholders, after the material facts as to the relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to them. The Company’s Code of Business Conduct also contains provisions governing the approval of certain transactions involving the Company and employees (or immediate family members of employees, as defined therein) that are not subject to the provision of the Bylaws described above.
These provisions operate in conjunction with a Related Party Transactions Approval Policy adopted by the Company’s Audit Committee and Independent Directors during 2012 which, as amended to date, includes the following material features:

• | The policy applies to any transaction in which (i) the Company or the Operating Partnership or any subsidiary of either of them, is a participant and (ii) any “Related Person” (as defined by applicable SEC rules) has a direct or indirect material interest.

• | The policy expressly excepts from its approval and ratification requirements certain ordinary course transactions – including employee and director compensation, the redemption of Operating Partnership interests pursuant to CBL Rights (as described below) and any transactions aggregating to less than $10,000 per Related Person per year.

• | The policy establishes procedures for the collection and analysis of information concerning Related Person transactions and for quarterly reporting by the Disclosure Committee to the Audit Committee and the Independent Directors concerning all transactions determined to be subject to the policy.

• | The Audit Committee will then determine whether to recommend the transaction (or annual budget for a series of similar transactions, as applicable) be ratified or approved by the Independent Directors (excluding participation by any director with an interest therein). The Audit Committee will only make such recommendation if, upon review of all material terms of the transaction, it determines that (i) the transaction is in, or is not inconsistent with, the best interests of the Company, and (ii) the terms of such transaction are at least as favorable to the Company as could be obtained from an unrelated third party. If a majority of the Independent Directors vote to accept a positive recommendation of the Audit Committee, the transaction (or annual budget) is approved under the policy; provided, however, that transactions involving a Related Person who has such status solely due to being a 5% stockholder, where officers, directors and their family members have no interest in such transaction, may be approved under the Company’s regular Board procedures.

• | Transactions involving construction, development and renovation projects between the Company and EMJ Corporation, a major national construction company that has built substantially all of the properties developed by the Company, are subject to additional approval criteria under the policy, as described below in the discussion of such transactions under “Affiliated Entities.”

• | Approval or ratification of a transaction under the policy does not supersede applicable requirements of the Company’s Bylaws or Code of Business Conduct.

The application of these provisions to the review and approval of those transactions and relationships reported for fiscal 2014 is described in pertinent detail below.
57

Management Company and Management Agreement
The Company is party to a management agreement with the Management Company pursuant to which the Management Company renders management and administrative services with respect to the Company’s properties. The Management Company also provides management services for certain properties owned by CBL’s Predecessor and certain other third parties for which the Management Company is paid a management fee. See “Retained Property Interests.” The following individuals, collectively, own 100% of the equity interests in CBL’s Predecessor: Charles B. Lebovitz (49.50%); the four children of Charles B. Lebovitz (Stephen D. Lebovitz (11.21%), Michael I. Lebovitz (11.21%), Alan L. Lebovitz (7.25%), and Beth Lebovitz-Backer (7.25%)); Ben S. Landress (6.82%); and Charles B. Lebovitz Grantor Trust (6.76%). The Operating Partnership owns 100% of the Management Company’s outstanding preferred stock and common stock.
Operating Partnership Agreement; CBL Rights
The Company, through subsidiaries, serves as the sole general partner of the Operating Partnership and owned, as of March 9, 2015, 170,493,854 common partnership units, representing a 1.0% interest as the sole general partner and an 84.3% interest as a limited partner for an aggregate 85.3% interest in the Operating Partnership. As of March 9, 2015, CBL’s Predecessor owned 15,729,378 common partnership units, representing a 7.9% limited partner interest in the Operating Partnership and CBL’s Predecessor also owned 1,035,106 shares of the Company’s Common Stock, for a combined total interest of 8.4% in the Operating Partnership. Certain executive and senior officers also own common partnership units and shares of Common Stock, resulting in a combined total ownership interest by management and CBL’s Predecessor of 11.0% in the Company. See “Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management” above for information concerning such holdings by the Company’s directors and executive officers as of March 9, 2015.
Pursuant to the Operating Partnership Agreement, the limited partners possess CBL Rights, consisting of the right to exchange all or a portion of their Common Units or Special Common Units (as applicable) in the Operating Partnership for shares of Common Stock or their cash equivalent, at the Company’s election. The CBL Rights may be exercised at any time and from time to time to the extent that, upon exercise of the CBL Rights, the exercising party shall not beneficially or constructively own shares of Common Stock in excess of the applicable share ownership limits set forth in the Company’s Certificate of Incorporation. The Company, however, may not pay in shares of Common Stock to the extent that this would result in a limited partner beneficially or constructively owning in the aggregate more than its applicable ownership limit or otherwise jeopardize, in the opinion of counsel to the Company, the Company’s qualification as a REIT for tax purposes.
The number of shares of Common Stock received by the limited partners of the Operating Partnership upon exercise of CBL Rights will be based upon the equivalent number of partnership units owned by the limited partners on a one-for-one basis and the amount of cash received by the limited partners upon such exercise, if the Company elects to pay cash, will be based upon the market price of the shares of Common Stock at the time of exercise.
CBL Rights will expire in November 2043 if not exercised prior to that date.
Retained Property Interests and Management Services
CBL’s Predecessor owns interests in outparcels at certain of the Company’s malls and a 21.25% minority interest in Jacksonville Avenues Limited Partnership (“the Avenues”), the majority interest of which is owned by third parties. A portion of the annual property insurance premiums paid by the Avenues is paid to a captive insurance subsidiary that is wholly owned by the Operating Partnership. Such payments, which totaled $459,710 in 2014, were reviewed and approved by the Company’s Audit Committee. The properties retained by CBL’s Predecessor, other than the Avenues, which is managed by a third party, are managed and leased by the Management Company, which receives a fee for its services pursuant to property management agreements that were in place prior to the Company’s initial public offering in November 1993. Accordingly, these agreements were not subject to review under the procedures prescribed in the Company’s Bylaws since they predate the adoption of the Bylaws, and their existence was disclosed in the Company’s initial public offering prospectus and has been
58

continually disclosed to investors in the Company’s periodic reports filed with the SEC since that time. During fiscal year 2014, CBL’s Predecessor paid the Management Company approximately $58,750 under such arrangements. As of December 31, 2014, CBL’s Predecessor had sold all of its properties and, consequently, the Company was no longer providing any property management services to CBL’s predecessor. CBL’s Predecessor also paid the Management Company $148,011 during 2014 as reimbursement for the cost of certain management and administrative services provided to CBL’s Predecessor by employees of the Management Company.
While property management services have ended as noted above, these insurance and management services arrangements are expected to continue on substantially similar terms, paid on the same basis, during fiscal year 2015.
Affiliated Entities
Certain executive officers of the Company and members of the immediate family of Charles B. Lebovitz collectively have a significant but non-controlling interest in EMJ Corporation (“EMJ”), a major national construction company that built substantially all of the properties developed by the Company and was building 18 of the Company’s projects under construction as of December 31, 2014, including renovations and expansions. Such interests, which collectively aggregate to 40.5% of the total equity interests in EMJ, are held by the following individuals: Charles B. Lebovitz (7.50%); the four children of Charles B. Lebovitz (Stephen D. Lebovitz (7.50%), Michael I. Lebovitz (7.50%), Alan L. Lebovitz (7.50%) and Beth Lebovitz-Backer (7.50%)); and Ben S. Landress (3.00%). The majority interest in EMJ is held by members of its senior management and EMJ’s current directors are members of its senior management, none of whom are affiliated (as significant shareholders, directors or officers) with CBL’s Predecessor or the Company.
As of December 31, 2014, the Company had 18 active contracts (including contracts with respect to each of the construction properties) with EMJ and its affiliates having an initial aggregate value after change orders of approximately $46.9 million, of which the Company’s initial obligation was $38.9 million (the portion of such amount that is the Company’s remaining obligation as of December 31, 2014 was $12.1 million). During fiscal year 2014, the Company paid an aggregate of approximately $31.4 million to EMJ and its affiliates. Gross revenues to EMJ from its contracts with the Company in 2013 represented approximately 7.2% of EMJ’s 2014 aggregate gross revenues.
Historically, the Company’s Audit Committee has reviewed the relationship between the Company and EMJ pursuant to procedures approved by the Independent Directors in accordance with the Bylaws upon their establishment in November 1994, which prior to 2012 included an ongoing review by the Company’s independent auditors of a cross section of the Company’s contracts with the referenced construction company for, among other things, the provisions for allocation of cost savings between owner and contractor. Beginning in 2012, pursuant to the Company’s Related Party Transactions Policy described above, transactions between the Company and EMJ (other than certain grandfathered transactions that pre-date the policy), are subject to compliance with the following requirements (which formalized many of the Company’s existing procedures for EMJ contracts in conjunction with the adoption of the policy):

• | All new contracts for construction, redevelopment and other projects (other than certain renovations, smaller projects and emergency events discussed below) will be competitively bid with qualified general contractors (including EMJ), and the Company will coordinate pre-construction services and budgeting.

• | For property renovations (which generally include cosmetic interior and exterior renovations involving floor repairs or replacements, upgrades to lighting, entry re-design and renovation, repainting), the Company may negotiate with EMJ, with EMJ providing pre-construction and budgeting services. These projects may be competitively bid or may be contracted to EMJ on a negotiated basis.

• | For certain small projects (approximately $3.0 million or less in projected construction cost), the Company may utilize EMJ or one of its affiliates as construction manager and to provide pre-construction services and to oversee the construction process, subject to quarterly reporting to the Audit Committee under the policy. EMJ may be paid a fee of 5% of construction cost plus reimbursable expenses to manage these

59

projects, and EMJ will solicit local general contractors to bid on these projects through a competitive bid process.

• | In the event of an emergency involving the immediate and critical need to effect repairs to one or more Company properties under circumstances where it is not reasonably practicable to submit such work for prior review by the Audit Committee and Independent Directors, the Company’s Lead Independent Director (or, if he is not available, the Chairman of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee) may review and provide written approval of the terms of any related engagement with EMJ.

EMJ leases 41,946 square feet of space in an office building adjacent to the Company’s office building pursuant to a lease agreement dated February 1, 2008. There is a pending modification of this lease to terminate 2,594 square feet. Under the lease prior to such modification, the aggregate of all payments made (or to be made) by EMJ to the Company from January 1, 2014 through the end of the contract term of this lease (July 31, 2019) was approximately $5.8 million (based on estimates of tenant cost recoveries currently in effect), with such payments during fiscal 2014 having totaled $1,067,501. The effect of the pending modification will be to reduce such aggregate payments by a total of approximately $328 thousand. These payments also reflect (i) an August 2010 modification to the initial February 2008 lease pursuant to which the original rent was reduced for a period of 18 months (through December 31, 2011) and the lease term was simultaneously extended for an additional 18 months at full rent and (ii) a January 2012 modification extending the reduced rental payments for an additional six months (through June 30, 2012). Both the original lease and the subsequent modifications were approved by the Company’s Independent Directors in accordance with the Bylaws. In connection with such approvals, the Independent Directors considered management’s opinion that, at the time such lease was entered into, it provided for rental payments at market rates and terms.
On March 11, 2010, The Promenade D’Iberville, LLC (“TPD”), a subsidiary of the Company, filed a lawsuit in the Circuit Court of Harrison County, Mississippi, against M. Hanna Construction Co., Inc. (“M Hanna”), Gallet & Associates, Inc., LA Ash, Inc., EMJ and JEA (f/k/a Jacksonville Electric Authority), seeking damages for alleged property damage and related damages occurring at a shopping center development in D’Iberville, Mississippi. EMJ filed an answer and counterclaim denying liability and seeking to recover from TPD the retainage of approximately $327,000 allegedly owed under the construction contract. For additional information concerning this litigation, please refer to Item 3 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC on March 2, 2015.
Certain Retail Leases
Certain Company officers and employees are partners in partnerships that leased 25 spaces, prior to the cancellation of 3 of these leases at December 31, 2013. Accordingly, during 2014 these partnerships leased 22 spaces representing approximately 18,223 square feet in 17 of the Company’s malls as tenants. During 2014 there were four additional leases that were terminated representing 3,778 square feet in three of the Company’s malls, so that at December 31, 2014 there were 18 leases of 14,445 square feet in 14 of the Company’s malls. Such spaces are operated as food service establishments. The aggregate of all lease payments made (or to be made) to the Company by such entities from January 1, 2014 through the end of the contract term of each of the relevant leases (based on estimates of tenant cost recoveries currently in effect) is $13,556,707, with such payments during fiscal 2014 having totaled $1,889,242. The following table sets forth information concerning the pro-rata interest in the aggregate of all such lease payments to the Company of each individual who participates in any of these partnerships and served as an executive officer of the Company during 2014, to the extent that the value of such officer’s interest in the aggregate lease payments to the Company exceeds $120,000:
60

Officer’s Name and Title | Number of Partnerships in Which The Officer Participates(1) | Pro-Rata Interest in Total Lease Payments to the Company Based on Officer’s Aggregate Ownership Interest($)(2)
Charles B. Lebovitz Chairman of the Board of Directors | 9 | 121,395
Stephen D. Lebovitz Director, President and Chief Executive Officer | 2 | 203,357
Farzana K. Mitchell Executive Vice President – Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer | 2 | 366,472
Augustus N. Stephas Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer | 9 | 1,114,544
Michael I. Lebovitz Executive Vice President – Development and Administration | 9 | 726,112
Ben S. Landress Executive Vice President – Management | 4 | 385,399

(1) | These partnership interests are held by each such individual either directly or, on a pro-rata basis, through their ownership interests in CBL’s Predecessor or other affiliated entities.

(2) | Excludes any future percentage rents based on sales levels which are not presently determinable.

Each of these leases has been approved at the time that they were entered into by the Independent Directors in accordance with the Bylaws, and the renewals of such leases that occurred during 2014 were all ratified by the Independent Directors. In connection with such approvals, the Independent Directors considered management’s opinion that, at the time each of these leases and renewals were entered into, they provided for rental payments at market rates and terms.
Certain Employment Relationships
Alan L. Lebovitz, a son of Charles B. Lebovitz, is the Company’s Senior Vice President – Asset Management. He receives compensation from the Company commensurate with his level of experience and other employees having similar responsibilities, and based upon an annual review of his individual performance conducted in the same manner described above for all Company officers. During 2014, the aggregate compensation paid to Alan L. Lebovitz (including both cash compensation and the grant date fair value of equity awards granted during the year calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ASC Topic 718) was $661,616. He also is eligible for equity awards under the Company’s 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and the Company’s insurance and other employee benefit programs on the same basis as other, similarly situated employees. The compensation of Alan L. Lebovitz is subject to approval by the Compensation Committee in connection with that Committee’s approval of the compensation of all officers of the Company of the level of senior vice president or higher.
Other
Charles B. Lebovitz is currently an advisory director of First Tennessee Bank, N.A., Chattanooga, Tennessee (“First Tennessee”). The Company is currently maintaining a $100 million unsecured line of credit and a $50 million term loan, from a group of banks led by First Tennessee, which mature in 2016 and 2018, respectively. There was $2.2 million outstanding on this line of credit as of December 31, 2014. The term loan was fully funded at closing. First Tennessee also provides certain cash management services to the Company. In the future, the Company or the Operating Partnership may, in the ordinary course of business, engage in other transactions with First Tennessee on competitive terms. All such indebtedness has been, and will continue to be, approved by the Company’s Board of Directors.
61

PROPOSAL 2
RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS
The firm of Deloitte & Touche LLP (“Deloitte”) has served as the independent auditors for the Company since May 7, 2002, and the Audit Committee has recommended, subject to ratification by the stockholders, that Deloitte serve as the Company’s independent auditors for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2015.
Independent Registered Public Accountants’ Fees and Services
The Company was billed for professional services provided during fiscal years 2013 and 2014 by Deloitte in the amounts set forth in the following table.

| 2013 |  | 2014
Audit Fees (1) |  | $1,000,725 |  |  |  | $903,700 |
Audit-Related Fees (2) | 234,125 |  |  | 212,900 |
Tax Fees – Compliance (3) | 225,000 |  |  | 225,000 |
Tax Fees – Consulting (4) | 380,735 |  |  | 370,975 |
Total |  | $1,840,585 |  |  |  | $1,712,575 |

(1) | Consists of fees billed for professional services in connection with the audit of the Company’s annual financial statements for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2013 and 2014, the audit of the Operating Partnership’s annual financial statements for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2013 and 2014, the audit of the Company’s and the Operating Partnership’s internal controls over financial reporting as of December 31, 2013 and 2014, reviews of the financial statements included in the Company’s quarterly reports on Form 10-Q during the 2013 and 2014 fiscal years, comfort letters and other services normally provided by the independent auditor in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements.

(2) | Consists of fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company’s consolidated financial statements and are not reported under “Audit Fees”. These services include audits of the Company’s subsidiaries pursuant to requirements of certain loan agreements, joint venture agreements and ground lease agreements.

(3) | Consists of fees billed for professional services for assistance regarding federal and state tax compliance.

(4) | Consists of fees billed for professional services for tax advice and tax planning, which consists of tax services related to joint ventures and tax planning.

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors has considered the services rendered by Deloitte for services other than the audit of the Company’s financial statements and has determined that the provision of these services is compatible with maintaining the independence of Deloitte.
The Audit Committee has adopted a policy that it is required to approve all services (audit and/or non-audit) to be performed by the independent auditor to assure that the provision of such services does not impair such auditor’s independence. All services, engagement terms, conditions and fees, as well as changes in such terms, conditions and fees, must be approved by the Audit Committee in advance. The Audit Committee will annually review and approve services that may be provided by the independent auditor during the next year and will revise the list of approved services from time to time based on subsequent determinations. The Audit Committee believes that the independent auditor can provide tax services to the Company such as tax compliance, tax planning and tax advice without impairing such auditor’s independence and that such tax services do not constitute prohibited services pursuant to SEC and/or NYSE rules. The authority to approve services may be delegated by the Audit Committee to one or more of its members including the Chairman of the Audit Committee, but may not be delegated to management. If authority to approve services has been delegated to an Audit Committee member, any such approval of services must be reported to the Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting. The Audit Committee has not relied on the de minimis exception under applicable SEC rules in approving any of the non-audit fees described above.
62

Recommendation and Vote Necessary to Approve the Proposal
The Board of Directors, in concurrence with the Audit Committee, proposes and recommends that the stockholders ratify the selection of Deloitte to serve as the independent auditors for the Company’s fiscal year ending December 31, 2015. Unless otherwise directed by the stockholders, proxies will be voted for approval of the selection of Deloitte to serve as the Company’s independent auditors for the 2015 fiscal year. A representative of Deloitte will attend the Annual Meeting and will have an opportunity to make a statement and to respond to appropriate questions.
The ratification of the selection of Deloitte as the Company’s independent auditors for the 2015 fiscal year must be approved by a majority of the shares of Common Stock present or represented at the Annual Meeting.
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE “FOR”
THE RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF
DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP AS THE COMPANY’S
INDEPENDENT AUDITORS FOR 2015
PROPOSAL 3
ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
Description of Advisory Vote
As previously reported in the Current Report on Form 8-K/A that we filed with the SEC on September 27, 2011, and in accordance with the advisory recommendation of our stockholders at the 2011 Annual Meeting, our Board of Directors has determined that we will hold a nonbinding, advisory vote to approve the compensation paid to our Named Executive Officers pursuant to Section 14A of the Exchange Act once every year. Accordingly, we are including a proposal for our stockholders to vote to approve, on a nonbinding, advisory basis, the compensation of our Named Executive Officers as described in the Executive Compensation section comprising pages 27 through 51 of this proxy statement (including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis as well as the related compensation tables and narrative discussions set forth in the Executive Compensation section).
The Company has statutory officers, but no employees. Our officers, including the Named Executive Officers, receive all of their compensation in their capacity as employees of the Management Company, which also employs all of the other personnel engaged in the operation of our business. None of our Named Executive Officers has an employment agreement with the Company and the Company does not pay them salaries or bonuses or provide them other compensation or benefits, except for the grants of shares under our Stock Incentive Plan as described above in the Executive Compensation section of this proxy statement.
As described in greater detail in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above, in response to the stockholder advisory vote the compensation paid to our Named Executive Officers at our 2014 annual meeting, the Compensation Committee has approved and implemented, beginning with the Company’s 2015 fiscal year, new incentive compensation programs for the Company’s Named Executive Officers designed to balance short-term and long-term performance and operational goals as well as stock price performance, and provide the appropriate level of objectivity with subjectivity in an effort to support our Company’s business plan and strategy. The Compensation Committee’s objectives in administering our executive compensation programs are to ensure that pay levels and incentive compensation are effective in attracting and retaining highly qualified personnel, while also linking overall compensation to the Compensation Committee’s evaluation of both executive and Company performance and serving our objective of linking management’s long-term economic interests with those of CBL’s stockholders. This advisory vote is not intended to address any specific item of compensation, but rather the overall compensation of our Named Executive Officers and the compensation philosophy, policies, and practices described in this proxy statement.
63

Stockholder Resolution
Under this Proposal 3, stockholders have the opportunity to vote for, against, or abstain from voting with respect to the following resolution:
RESOLVED, that the compensation paid to the Named Executive Officers of CBL & Associates Properties, Inc. (the “Company”), as disclosed pursuant to Item 402 of SEC Regulation S-K in the Executive Compensation section of the Company’s proxy statement for its 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis as well as the related compensation tables and narrative discussions set forth therein, is hereby approved by the Company’s stockholders on a nonbinding, advisory basis.
Recommendation and Vote Necessary to Approve the Advisory Proposal; Advisory Nature
Approval of the stockholder resolution that is the subject of this Proposal 3 will require the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of our Common Stock present or represented at the Annual Meeting. The stockholder vote on this proposal is advisory and nonbinding in nature, serves only as a recommendation to our Compensation Committee and Board of Directors, and will not overrule any decisions previously made by the Company, the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors with respect to executive compensation, nor will it create any duty for the Company, the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors to take any action in response to the outcome of the vote. Director compensation disclosed in this proxy statement is not subject to or covered by this advisory vote.
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE “FOR”
THE APPROVAL OF THE FOREGOING ADVISORY RESOLUTION
RELATING TO EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
PROPOSAL 4
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSAL REGARDING ADOPTION OF A
“PROXY ACCESS” BYLAW GOVERNING THE ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
The Company has been informed that the Connecticut Retirement Plans and Trust Funds, 55 Elm Street, Hartford, Connecticut 06106-1773, together with its co-sponsors, The Firefighters Pension System of the City of Kansas City, Missouri, Trust, 10th Floor, City Hall, 414 East 12th Street, Kansas City, Missouri 64106, and the Board of Pensions and Retirement of the Philadelphia Public Employees Retirement System, Sixteenth Floor, Two Penn Center Plaza, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 19102-1712 (collectively, the “Proponents”), each of which has represented that it has beneficially owned more than $2,000 of the Company’s Common Stock for more than one year, intend to introduce at the Annual Meeting the following resolution. If properly presented, this proposal will be voted on at the Annual Meeting.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote AGAINST this stockholder proposal.
Voting on this matter would serve only as an advisory vote for the Board of Directors to consider the adoption of a “proxy access” bylaw and the related procedures described in the proposal governing the election of the Company’s directors. In accordance with rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, the text of the Proponents’ resolution and their supporting statement is set forth below exactly as submitted by the Proponents. The Board of Directors’ statement in opposition to the Proponents’ proposal immediately follows. The Company is not responsible for the contents of the Proponents’ resolution or supporting statement.
64

Stockholder Proposal—Resolution for Adoption of a “Proxy Access” Bylaw
RESOLVED: Shareholders of CBL & Associates Properties, Inc. (the “Company”) ask the board of directors (the “Board”) to adopt, and present for shareholder approval, a “proxy access” bylaw. Such a bylaw shall require the Company to include in proxy materials prepared for a shareholder meeting at which directors are to be elected the name, Disclosure and Statement (as defined herein) of any person nominated for election to the board by a shareholder or group (the “Nominator”) that meets the criteria established below. The Company shall allow shareholders to vote on such nominee on the Company’s proxy card.
The number of shareholder-nominated candidates appearing in proxy materials shall not exceed one quarter of the directors then serving. This bylaw, which shall supplement existing rights under Company bylaws, should provide that a Nominator must:

a) | have beneficially owned 3% or more of the Company’s outstanding common stock continuously for at least three years before submitting the nomination;

b) | give the Company, within the time period identified in its bylaws, written notice of the information required by the bylaws and any Securities and Exchange Commission rules about (i) the nominee, including consent to being named in the proxy materials and to serving as director if elected; and (ii) the Nominator, including proof it owns the required shares (the “Disclosure”); and

c) | certify that (i) it will assume liability stemming from any legal or regulatory violation arising out of the Nominator’s communications with the Company shareholders, including the Disclosure and Statement; (ii) it will comply with all applicable laws and regulations if it uses soliciting material other than the Company’s proxy materials; and (iii) to the best of its knowledge, the required shares were acquired in the ordinary course of business and not to change or influence control at the Company.

The Nominator may submit with the Disclosure a statement not exceeding 500 words in support of the nominee (the “Statement”). The Board shall adopt procedures for promptly resolving disputes over whether notice of a nomination was timely, whether the Disclosure and Statement satisfy the bylaw and applicable federal regulations, and the priority to be given to multiple nominations exceeding the one-quarter limit.
SUPPORTING STATEMENT
We believe proxy access is a fundamental shareholder right that will make directors more accountable and contribute to increased shareholder value. The CFA Institute's 2014 assessment of pertinent academic studies and the use of proxy access in other markets similarly concluded that proxy access:

• | Would “benefit both the markets and corporate boardrooms, with little cost or disruption.”

• | Has the potential to raise overall US market capitalization by up to $140.3 billion if adopted market-wide. (http://www.cfapubs.org/doi/pdf/10.2469/ccb.v2014.n9.1)

The proposed bylaw terms enjoy strong investor support - votes for similar shareholder proposals averaged 55% from 2012 through September 2014 - and similar bylaws have been adopted by companies of various sizes across industries, including Chesapeake Energy, Hewlett-Packard, Western Union and Verizon.
We urge shareholders to vote FOR this proposal.
65

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST THE FOREGOING PROPOSAL FOR THE FOLLOWING REASONS:
Our Corporate Governance Practices Already Provide Stockholders With An Effective Voice
The Proponents’ proposal ignores or minimizes the many mechanisms that we have already instituted to protect stockholders’ fundamental rights by ensuring Board accountability and providing stockholders with appropriate access to our Board members. In addition, our Board has consistently demonstrated recognition of its accountability to stockholders by proactively updating our Company’s corporate governance practices as the Board has deemed prudent in response to stockholder interest, and engaging in dialogue with top stockholders to solicit their views. Provisions in our existing governance practices that support the independence and accountability of our directors include the following:

• | We amended our governing documents in 2011 to declassify our Board, as a result of which all directors are now elected annually;

• | Independent Directors comprise 75% of our Board;

• | As a result of dialogue between the Company and certain significant stockholders, we recently amended the Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines to include a “director resignation policy” whereby any director who fails to receive the support of a majority of the votes cast with respect to his or her nomination in an uncontested election must tender their resignation for consideration by the Board; and

• | Subject to compliance with the existing requirements of our Bylaws, our stockholders already have the right to nominate candidates for election to our Board and, if they so choose, to solicit proxies in support of such candidates.

In addition, stockholders currently have the right to:

• | Communicate directly with any director (including the Chairman of the Board as well as the Company’s Lead Independent Director and any of the Board’s Committee Chairs) in writing;

• | Propose director nominees for the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee’s consideration, and to have such recommended nominees evaluated and considered by that Committee in the same manner as a nominee recommended by a Board member or by management;

• | Express their approval or disapproval of the compensation of our Named Executive Officers through an advisory “say on pay” vote that we hold on an annual basis; and

• | Submit proposals for presentation at an annual meeting and for inclusion in our proxy statement for that annual meeting, subject to the requirements of our Bylaws and applicable regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Our Board believes that our existing corporate governance policies and practices provide the appropriate balance between ensuring Board accountability to stockholders and enabling our Board to effectively oversee our Company’s business and affairs for the long-term benefit of all stockholders. In addition, these policies and practices provide the stockholders with meaningful access to our Board and the ability to communicate their concerns for consideration by our Board. As an example, after a majority of our stockholders did not support the compensation of our Named Executive Officers in last year’s advisory “say on pay” vote, our Compensation Committee Chairman held private discussions with stockholders representing more than 50% of the Company’s outstanding shares about our Company’s compensation practices. As a result, our Compensation Committee, with the advice of an independent compensation consultant, has enacted a number of changes to the compensation of our Named Executive Officers for 2015 and future years as detailed in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” appearing on pages 27 through 42 of this proxy statement.
66

This Proposal Could Have Significant Adverse Effects on the Company and its Stockholders
In addition to being unnecessary to ensure that our directors are accessible and accountable to our stockholders, our Board of Directors believes that implementing the proxy access mechanism suggested by the Proponents could be harmful to our Board, our Company and our stockholders, and would diminish, rather than enhance, the effectiveness of our corporate governance:

• | Significantly Disrupting Company and Board Operations. The proxy access mechanism suggested by the Proponents would increase the prospects of frequently contested Board elections. In such case, the effective functioning of our Board could be significantly disrupted. Successive contested elections could contribute to Board instability and a lack of continuity in oversight of our Company’s business. A stockholder also could use the threat of a contested election, which could be very expensive and disruptive to our Company but virtually costless for the threatening stockholder, to attempt to extract concessions from the Company on a variety of issues.

• | Increasing Company Costs. The proxy access mechanism suggested by the Proponents would potentially increase the costs borne by our Company in connection with stockholder meetings at which the election of directors is being contested. In such contested elections, we would likely feel compelled to undertake an additional and potentially expensive campaign in support of Board-nominated candidates and to inform our other stockholders of any potential conflicts, inappropriate agendas or other reasons that the competing stockholder nominee(s) should not be elected.

• | Concentrating Excessive Power in a Small Group of Stockholders. Under the Proponents’ proposal, a stockholder or group of stockholders owning only 3% of our outstanding shares would have the ability to nominate up to one quarter of the members of the Board (2 of 8 current Board seats). This concentration of nominating power goes beyond that provided by all but one of the “similar” proxy access plans cited by Proponents, which typically allow such stockholders to nominate only 20% of the members of the Board, or 1 of 8 board members in the case of our Company.

• | Promoting the Influence of Special Interests. The proxy access mechanism suggested by the Proponents could result in the nomination (or threatened nomination) of special interest directors whose goal would be to advance the particular agendas of the stockholders who nominated them, rather than the interests of all stockholders and our Company’s long-term business goals.

• | Creating Divisiveness Within Our Board. The election of stockholder-nominated directors could create factions within our Board, leading to dissension and delay and thereby precluding our Board’s ability to function effectively, particularly if a stockholder-nominated director should advocate for a narrow agenda that does not advance the interests of all stockholders in a fair and equitable manner. A politicized Board of Directors cannot effectively serve the best interests of all of our Company’s stockholders.

• | Discouraging Highly Qualified Director Candidates from Serving. The prospect of routinely standing for election in a contested situation could deter highly qualified individuals from being willing to be nominated for, or continue to serve on, our Board. Such a prospect also may cause the Company’s incumbent directors to become excessively risk averse, thereby impairing their ability to provide sound and prudent guidance with respect to all of the Company’s operations and interests.

Proxy Access Would Undermine the Role of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee
Our Board maintains a Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee that is comprised entirely of independent directors. As described under “Board of Directors’ Meetings and Committees — the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee” above, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee maintains and applies a robust set of criteria for selecting candidates for election to the Board, which are designed to ensure that candidates possess an appropriate mix of business and professional skills and experiences, reputations for personal integrity, and the ability to devote sufficient time to Board service, in addition to satisfying the Board’s
67

(and applicable regulatory) independence requirements. Further, our Board will consider candidates recommended by stockholders in the same manner as other candidates. In undertaking this responsibility, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee has a fiduciary duty to act in good faith for the best interests of the Company and all of its stockholders. Accordingly, adoption of the Proponents’ proxy access proposal is not necessary in order to compel or encourage the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, or the Board, to consider stockholder interests and desires in the selection of director nominees. On the contrary, implementation of the proxy access mechanism suggested by the Proponents would bypass this important process, and undermine the important role of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, by placing directly into nomination candidates who may fail to meet the qualifications established by our Board and who may lack the experience necessary to guide the Company for the long term.
Proxy Access is Unnecessary to Ensure Effective Corporate Governance
The Proponents’ proposal is unnecessary to ensure effective corporate governance at our Company. The Proponents cannot point to a single instance under our existing mechanisms in which a stockholder’s attempt to nominate a Board member has been rebuffed by our Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee. The Proponents are therefore proposing to “fix” a governance mechanism that is simply not “broken”.
The Proponents’ proposal is unnecessary to ensure that our directors do not become “entrenched”. Even in the absence of the Proponents’ proposal, there is regular turnover among our Company’s Board members. In point of fact, five new Independent Directors have joined our Board over the past six years. Similarly, our Company does not have in place aggressive anti-takeover devices such as a shareholder rights plan (sometimes known as a “poison pill”). We recognize the need to refresh our Board with new talent.
Troubled History of Proxy Access Proposals
Proxy access rules were first adopted by the SEC in 2010 but were vacated by the United States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia (Business Roundtable and Chamber of Commerce of the United States of America v. Securities and Exchange Commission) in 2011, on the grounds that the SEC had not adequately assessed the expenses and distractions that would likely arise from proxy access. To date, the SEC has not proposed new proxy access rules. As the Proponents’ supporting statement makes clear, stockholders have been closely split in their response to proxy access proposals.
Conclusion
Our Board is fully committed to strong corporate governance and it is the Board’s fiduciary duty to act in the best interests of our stockholders. For the reasons discussed above, it is the Board’s view that the Proponents’ proxy access proposal is not in the best interest of our stockholders or the Company and does not enhance the ability of our stockholders to have meaningful input in the process of electing the Company’s directors.
The Board of Directors strongly urges the Company’s stockholders to vote AGAINST the Proponents’ proposal to adopt and implement a “proxy access” bylaw applicable to the election of the Company’s directors.
Vote Required to Approve the Proposal; Advisory Nature
The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of shares of the Company’s Common Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting is required to approve this Proposal No. 4. As noted above, stockholders should be aware that this stockholder proposal is simply a request that the Board of Directors take the action stated in the proposal. Approval of this proposal may not result in the requested action being taken by the Board of Directors and, therefore, its approval would not necessarily effectuate the adoption and implementation of a “proxy access” bylaw as requested by the Proponents.
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE “AGAINST”
THIS STOCKHOLDER PROPOSAL REGARDING THE ADOPTION OF A
“PROXY ACCESS” BYLAW GOVERNING THE ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
68

DATE FOR SUBMISSION OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS
In accordance with the rules established by the SEC, stockholder proposals to be included in the Company’s Proxy Statement with respect to the 2016 Annual Meeting of Stockholders must be received by the Company at its executive offices located at 2030 Hamilton Place Blvd., Suite 500, CBL Center, Chattanooga, Tennessee 37421-6000, Attention: Corporate Secretary no later than November 28, 2015, and must comply with other applicable SEC rules.
In addition, the Company’s Bylaws, as amended to date, provide that any stockholder of record desiring to nominate a director or have a stockholder proposal considered at an annual meeting must provide written notice of such nomination or proposal and prescribed supporting documentation, as set forth in the Bylaws, to the Company at its principal executive offices not less than 90 (e.g., February 4, 2016) days nor more than 120 days (e.g., January 5, 2016) prior to the anniversary date of the prior year’s annual meeting (the “Anniversary Date”); provided, however, that in the event the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days or delayed by more than 60 days from the Anniversary Date, such notice and prescribed supporting documentation must be provided not earlier than 120 days prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. The Bylaws also provide that the public announcement of a postponement or adjournment of an annual meeting does not commence a new time period for the giving of any such notice.
HOUSEHOLDING OF PROXY MATERIALS
If you and other residents at your mailing address own common stock in street name, your broker or bank may have sent you a notice that your household will receive only one annual report and proxy statement for each company in which you hold shares through that broker or bank. This practice of sending only one copy of proxy materials is known as “householding.” If you did not respond that you did not want to participate in householding, you were deemed to have consented to the process. If the foregoing procedures apply to you, your broker has sent one copy of our Annual Report and Proxy Statement to your address. However, even if your broker has sent only one copy of these proxy materials, you should receive a proxy card for each stockholder in your household. If you wish to revoke your consent to householding, or to request householding if you are receiving multiple copies of our proxy statement and annual report, you must contact your broker, bank or other nominee.
If you did not receive an individual copy of this Proxy Statement or our Annual Report, you can obtain a copy by contacting our Senior Vice President – Investor Relations/Corporate Investments, either by mail or telephone at our corporate office, as listed on the first page of this Proxy Statement, or by e-mail to Katie.Reinsmidt@cblproperties.com.
69

OTHER BUSINESS OF THE MEETING
Management is not aware of any matters to come before the Annual Meeting other than those stated in this Proxy Statement. However, if any matters of which management is not now aware should come before the meeting or any adjournment, the proxies confer discretionary authority with respect to acting thereon, and the persons named in such proxies intend to vote, act and consent in accordance with their best judgment with respect thereto. Upon receipt of such proxies (in the form enclosed and properly signed) in time for voting, the shares represented thereby will be voted as indicated thereon and in this Proxy Statement.
By Order of the Board of Directors
STEPHEN D. LEBOVITZ
President and Chief Executive Officer
Chattanooga, Tennessee
March 27, 2015
COPIES OF THE COMPANY’S ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2014, MAY BE OBTAINED WITHOUT CHARGE BY ANY STOCKHOLDER TO WHOM THIS PROXY STATEMENT IS SENT UPON WRITTEN REQUEST TO SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT–INVESTOR RELATIONS/CORPORATE INVESTMENTS, CBL & ASSOCIATES PROPERTIES, INC., 2030 HAMILTON PLACE BLVD., SUITE 500, CBL CENTER, CHATTANOOGA, TENNESSEE 37421-6000.
70